COMMSCOPE°



NVG558 4G-LTE Gateway User Manual, STANDARD Revision x.1

October 2020 P/N 365-095-35715

CommScope copyrights and trademarks

© 2020 CommScope, Inc. All rights reserved.

No part of this content may be reproduced in any form or by any means or used to make any derivative work (such as translation, transformation, or adaptation) without written permission from CommScope, Inc. and/or its affiliates ("CommScope"). CommScope reserves the right to revise or change this content from time to time without obligation on the part of CommScope to provide notification of such revision or change. ARRIS and the ARRIS Logo are trademarks of CommScope, Inc. and/or its affiliates. All other trademarks are the property of their respective owners.

Wi-Fi Alliance[®], Wi-Fi[®], the Wi-Fi logo, the Wi-Fi CERTIFIED logo, Wi-Fi protected access[®] (WPA), the Wi-Fi Protected Setup logo, and WMM[®] are registered trademarks of Wi-Fi Alliance. Wi-Fi Protected Setup[™], Wi-Fi Multimedia[™], and WPA2[™] are trademarks of Wi-Fi Alliance.

CommScope provides this guide without warranty of any kind, implied or expressed, including, but not limited to, the implied warranties of merchantability and fitness for a particular purpose. ARRIS may make improvements or changes in the product(s) described in this manual at any time.

The capabilities, system requirements and/or compatibility with third-party products described herein are subject to change without notice.

Revision history

Revision	Date	Summary
x1	October 2020	First issue

Table of contents

Chapter 1: Introduction	7
About the NVG500-series Gateways	7
Chapter 2: Set up the Gateway	8
Configure Ethernet connections	8
Requirements	8
How to use this section	
Configure TCP/IP for Windows Vista	8
Configure TCP/IP for Windows 7, Windows 8, or Windows 10	9
Configure TCP/IP for macOS	9
Connect to Wi-Fi	10
Access the web management interface	
Access online help	12
Navigation with the tab bar	13
Chapter 3: How to	14
Access the Gateway from somewhere else	דים ייייייייייייייייייייייייייייייייייי
Allow an application to hypass the Firewall	14
Change the access code	
Configure a default server	10
Configure IP Passthrough	19
Create a custom service	
Pair a device with the Gateway using WPS	20
Restore the Gateway default settings	20
Save or restore the configuration	20
Schedule downtime for a network	
Set un Dynamic DNS	21
Work with packet filters	23
Chapter 4: Tab and link elements defined	25
	۲ ے
Home tab	25 عد
Login	25
Home	25
Device List	
Allas	
System tab	
System Status	
Access Code	
Restart	31
Reset	32

Remote Access	33
Misc	35
Resources	35
Broadband tab	36
Broadband Status	37
Broadband Settings	39
Connection Settings	39
Dynamic DNS	40
Routing	41
Routing Table	42
Wi-Fi tab	43
Wi-Fi Status	43
Wi-Fi Home	46
Primary	46
Guest	48
Advanced	49
MAC Filtering	50
Tools	51
WPS (Wi-Fi Protected Setup)	53
Schedule	54
Wi-Fi security	54
Network tab	55
Network Status	55
Configure (Ethernet LAN)	58
Subnets & DHCP	58
DHCP Reservation	60
DHCP Leases	61
ARP Table	61
UPnP	62
Firewall tab	62
Firewall Status	63
Level	63
Port Triggering	64
Port Forwarding	65
Packet Filter	68
Public Subnet Hosts	69
IP Passthrough	69
DoS Protection	71
Static NAT	73
UPnP	73
Access Control	74
Blocking	75
ALG	76
Diagnostics tab	76
- Troubleshoot	76
Logs	78
NAT Table	79
Tech Support Info	80

Cellular tab	81
Cellular Statistics	
Cellular Settings	82
APN Management	

Chapter 5: Troubleshooting	.84
Connection issues	84
No Wireless light	84
The Internet is not accessible but the user interface of the gateway is	
accessible	84
LAN Issues	84
IP address conflict	85
A wireless device is not locating the gateway	. 85
Cannot connect to the Gateway	86
The wireless signal strength is weak	86
Cannot set a custom Wi-Fi password	. 87
Diagnostic issues	88
Ping/Traceroute/DNS query does not respond	88
Status lights	. 88
	. 00

Introduction

This document describes the installation, features, and configuration of the residential gateway. The Gateway is your connection to the Internet, and can provide services such as television, telephone, and wireless Internet.

You can:

- configure the gateway using the gateway user interface.
- view information about your connection, set up the gateway, and change connection settings.
- see the status of your gateway, and view logs, statistics, and metrics.



Important: Before configuring or administering the Gateway, you must first install and connect it. See the *Quick Start Guide* that came with your Gateway for details.

About the NVG500-series Gateways

The NVG500-series Gateways provide high-speed Internet, flexible home networking, as well as a professional-grade firewall.

This document covers the model below. Models differ in the broadband interface provided.

NVG558: LTE (fixed wireless access)

Set up the Gateway

Use this chapter to:

- Configure your computer's TCP/IP settings, if necessary
- Access the web-based management interface
- Access online help

Configure Ethernet connections

If you connect your computer to the Gateway using an Ethernet connection, you may have to configure your computer's TCP/IP settings. While you can configure your computer's Wi-Fi setting using the same instructions, you can usually connect using default settings.

Requirements

Make sure you have the following before attempting to configure your Ethernet connection:

- Computer with Ethernet interface.
- Ethernet cable.
- IP address, subnet, gateway, and DNS information for installations not using DHCP.

How to use this section

The following list shows the procedures for modifying the TCP/IP settings on the computer. The procedure is slightly different depending on the operating system that you are using. Please ensure you are using the correct steps for the operating system on your computer. Follow the links below for instructions to configure your Ethernet connection on your operating system.

- Configure TCP/IP for Windows Vista (page 8)
- Configure TCP/IP for Windows 7, Windows 8, or Windows 10 (page 9)
- Configure TCP/IP for macOS (page 9)

Configure TCP/IP for Windows Vista

- 1. Open the Vista Control Panel.
- 2. Double-click **Network and Sharing Center** to display the Network and Sharing Center Window.

3. Click Manage network connections. If prompted for a connection, choose Local Area Connection.

The Network Connections window appears.

4. Double-click the Local Area Connection to open the Properties window:



Note: If Windows requests permission to continue, click Continue.

5. Double-click Internet Protocol Version 4 (TCP/IPv4) to configure TCP/IPv4.

Note: If your service provider requires TCP/IP version 6, double-click **Internet Protocol Version 6 (TCP/IPv6)** to configure TCP/IPv6.

The TCP/IP properties window for the version you selected appears.

- 6. For either TCP/IPv4 or TCP/IPv6, select **Obtain an IP address automatically** and **Obtain DNS server address automatically**, unless instructed otherwise by your service provider.
- 7. Click **OK** to accept the new settings and close the Properties window.

Configure TCP/IP for Windows 7, Windows 8, or Windows 10

- 1. Click the Start menu and type network and sharing into the Search box.
- 2. Select Network and Sharing Centerwhen it appears.
- 3. Click **Change adapter settings** from the left-side menu.
- 4. Right-click on your local area connection icon and select **Properties** to open the Properties window.
- 5. Select Internet Protocol Version 4 (TCP/IPv4) and click Properties to configure TCP/IPv4.

Note: If your service provider requires TCP/IP version 6, select Internet Protocol Version 6 (TCP/IPv6) and click Properties to configure TCP/IPv6.

The TCP/IP properties window for the version you selected appears.

- 6. For either TCP/IPv4 or TCP/IPv6, select **Obtain an IP address automatically** and **Obtain DNS server address automatically**, unless instructed otherwise by your service provider.
- 7. Click **OK** to accept the new settings and close the Properties window. Then click **Close** to back out of the remaining setup screens.

Configure TCP/IP for macOS

- 1. Open System Preferences, either by choosing **System Preferences** from the Apple menu or by clicking the System Preferences icon in the dock.
- 2. Click the **Network** icon.
- 3. Choose **Automatic** from the Location drop-down menu, and **Built-in Ethernet** from the Show menu.
- 4. Choose the TCP/IP tab, if necessary.

If you are using **TCP/IPv4**, go to step 5.If your service provider requires **TCP/IPv6**, go to step 8.

5. Choose **Using DHCP** from the Configure IPv4 menu.

- 6. If necessary, click the **Renew DHCP Lease** button.
- 7. Close the System Properties application.

TCP/IPv4 configuration is completed.

- 8. If you are using TCP/IPv6, click **Configure IPv6** near the bottom of the previous window.
- 9. Choose Automatically from the Configure IPv6 drop-down menu and click OK.
- 10. Close the System Properties application.

Connect to Wi-Fi

The Gateway is compatible with nearly all Wi-Fi devices.

Before you start, locate the label on the base of the Gateway - the label provides information you need to connect to the Gateway, including network name (SSID) and passphrase. Alternatively, use your mobile device to scan the Wi-Fi QR code label on the side of the Gateway.

1. Find and select your Wi-Fi connection icon in the menu bar or system tray.

The location and appearance of the icon are system-dependent.

2. Select the Wi-Fi network whose name matches the SSID name on your Gateway's label. It may take several seconds for your SSID to appear in the list.



Important: In high-density dwellings, there may be a number of networks with very similar names. Make sure you choose the network whose name exactly matches the name on your Gateway's label.

3. When prompted, enter the password from your Gateway's label. After a few seconds, your device should indicate a successful connection.

If you cannot connect, check the following.

If	Then		
You cannot see the SSID	 Make sure the Gateway is powered up. If the Wi-Fi light is not green (steady or flashing), go to the <i>Primary</i> (page 46) screen and enable Wi-Fi. Proceed to <i>A wireless device is not locating the gateway</i> (page 85). 		
You can see the SSID but cannot connect	Proceed to Cannot connect to the Gateway (page 86).		

Access the web management interface

Before you start, connect your device to the Gateway using either Ethernet or Wi-Fi.

1. Open a Web browser, such as Firefox or Chrome, from any computer connected to the Gateway.

Enter http://myrouter in the Location text box.
 You may be prompted to log in upon accessing certain links.



3. Enter the access code where prompted.

The default access code is printed on a label on the bottom of the Gateway.

The Main page opens and provides summary information of the system.

Status					
Connection Informat	ion				
Line State Broadband Connection Connection Name VPIV/CIVLAN Broadband IPv4 Address Gateway IPv4 Address MAC Address Primary DNS Secondary DNS	Down Down DHCP Untagg s 0.0.0 00:24:c	ed 8:41:09:c1			
Gateway Information					
Model Serial Number Software Version IPv6 Status	NVG55 157978 9.3.0h0 Off	8 528192 d17_1.1			
Local Network					
IP Address	192.16	3.1.254			
Wi-Fi					
Radio / SSID	Radio Status	SSID State	Network Name (SSID)	Password	
2.4 GHz Radio / Primary	operational	On	ARRIS18192 (Broadcast)	WPA: 5k6?gdt86d%5	
Z.4 GHz Radio / Guest	operational	01	ARRIS28192 (Broadcast)	WPA: 590011675	
5.0 GHz Radio / Primary	operational	Off	ARRIS28102 (Broadcast)	WPA: 500011675	
2.9 Ginz Hadd / Goldst	vperauorial	UII I	Annate las (prospessi)	111-14 24001 1013	
Voice Over IP					
Line Registration Sta	te Call State	Account			
Line-1 Idle	Idle	Not Provision	ned		
Line-2 Idle	Idle	Not Provision	ned		
Home Network Devic	es				
© 2018 ADDIS Enternin	en LLC All deb	is respond to	a Mao		
e ze to Anna chiepto	es, c.c., na inje	a reserves. 20	C. MARK		

4. Check to make sure the Broadband LED on your Gateway is lit GREEN to verify that the Ethernet WAN connection to the Internet is active.

Access online help

Online help for the Gateway is available on the right side of every web page.

• Click **Show Help** to display the information:

System Status		Hide Help
Manufacturer:	ARRIS	Manufacturer: Your gateway's manufacturer.
Model Number	NVG558	Model Number: Your gateway's manufacturing information.
Serial Number:	184795207487136	Serial Number: Your gateway's unique serial
Software Version:	9.3.0h0d17_1.1	number. This is also printed on the gateway.
MAC Address:	a8:11:fc:b2:ce:a1	Software Version: The version of embedded operating system software currently running on the operating system software currently running on the system software so
First Use Date:	10/13/2016	gateway.
Time Since Last Reboot:	00:00:11:00	MAC Address: The WAN MAC Address of the
Datapump Version:	A2pvbJ042p3.d26o	
Legal Disclaimer:	Licenses	connection to the Internet. This date signals the of the warranty period.
		Time Since Last Reboot: Days:Hours:Minutes:Seconds since the gateway was restarted.
		Datapump Version: The version of the DSL inte firmware.

Click **Hide Help** to turn the information off (the default).

Navigation with the tab bar

The tab bar is located at the top of every page and provides navigation for configuration, maintenance or monitoring.

Home System Broadband Wi-Fi Network Firewall Diagnostics Cellular

Selecting a tab provides access to pages with a Links bar that allow managing or configuring several features of the Embedded Software. Each tab is described in its own section.

Element navigation with the links bar

Select a tab bar element to open a links bar beneath the tab bar and the first of the links pages, usually the status of the element chosen. Use the links to navigate to the pages for configuration of features displayed on the page.

 Home
 System
 Broadband
 Wi-Fi
 Network
 Firewall
 Diagnostics
 Cellular

 Status
 Device List
 Alias
 A

How to

Use these procedures to perform common functions.

Access the Gateway from somewhere else

You can use Remote Access to access the configuration pages as if you were on the home network.

- To enable remote access:
- 1. Click the System tab, then **Remote Access**. The Remote Access screen displays.

Remote Access		Show Help
When remote access is enabled, Internet using the URL below. Wi password below.	users can browse to the gateway from the nen prompted to logon, enter the username and	
Username	tech	
Password	*****	
Port	51443	
User Inactivity Timeout	15 Minutes 💠	
Feature Duration	Permanent \$	
Permissions	Read-Write	
	Read-Only	
URL	https://10.184.19.128:51443	
Disable		
Access List		
Source IP Address	to	
Add		
Start IP Address	End IP Address Delete	

2. Type a password in the **Password** field.

The password must be at least 8 characters long, and include at least two of the following types of characters:

- Alphabetic (letter) characters
- Numeric (number) characters
- Special characters (! @ \# \$ % ^ & * and so on)
- 3. Set a custom port number for secure HTTP access to the Gateway remote access session in the **Port to Use** field.

- 4. Optional: Set an inactivity timeout and duration to minimize the risk of unattended remote access.
- 5. Click the radio button that describes the type of remote access to allow:
 - Read-Write
 - Read-Only
- 6. Optional: Use the **Access List** fields to restrict which IP addresses can access the Gateway remotely.
 - One specific IP address: put the same IP address in both the From and To fields. Do this if you know what IP address the remote device has.
 - IP address range: put the low address in the From field, and the high address in the To field. Do this if you know what network the remote device uses, but not the exact IP address.
 - Any IP address: leave the From and To fields blank. Do this only if you cannot find the IP address or range, because this choice leaves your Gateway open to access from anywhere.
- 7. Click Add entry to access list, then repeat step 6 to add more IP addresses or ranges.
- 8. Click the **Enable** button.

The Gateway updates the Remote Access page and displays:

- The current remote access settings
- Shows the URL that a remote access client must use to connect to the remote access session
- Provides a button for ending the remote access session.
- 9. The remote access client will need to connect to the URL shown on the Remote Access page, and will need to log in with the user name shown and with the password configured when access was enabled.
- 10. To end (disable) an existing remote access configuration, click the **Disable** button at the bottom of the page.

Allow an application to bypass the Firewall

Port Forwarding allows applications and games, that require access to the Internet, to bypass the Firewall. Choose from a pre-defined list, or create a custom service.

1. In the Firewall tab, click **Port Forwarding**. The Port Forwarding page displays:

Port Forwardi	ng		
Hosted Applicat	ions		
Service	Ports	Device	Delete
Call of Duty	TCP/UDP: 28960,20500,20510	myofficelaptop	Delete
Application Hos	ting Entry		
Service	Act of War - Direct Action		Service Details
Needed by Device	myofficelaptop	~	
Add			
Manage Custom	Services		
Custom S	ervices		

2. Click the **Service** drop-down, and choose your application from the list.

If your application is not in the list, proceed to Create a custom service (page 19).

- 3. Choose the device using this application from the **Needed by Device** drop-down.
- 4. Click Add.

The Gateway adds the application to the Hosted Applications list at the top of the page. To remove an application, click the **Delete** button next to that application.

Change the access code

You can change the access code required to access the Gateway configuration.

The password must be between 8 and 20 characters long, and must include characters from at least two of these categories:

- Alphabetic (letter) characters
- Numeric (number) characters
- Special characters (! @ \# \$ % ^ & * and so on)
- To make a change:
- In the System tab, click Access Code. The Access Code page displays.

Access Code					
table for configuring access to the gateway The gateway access code controls access to your gateway's configuration. You can use the default value (which is printed on the side or bottom of your gateway) or a new value of your choosing.					
Enabling Unrestricted LAN Access mode will allow you to navigate and make changes to all of the gateway's pages without any authentication when accessing the gateway from the LAN side. If Unrestricted LAN Access mode is disabled, you must logon with the Access Code password before you can access a page that allows changes to the gateway's configuration.					
Unrestricted LAN Access:	Enable Disable				
Important Notice!					
To help prevent unauthorized a record your new access code a any other password or PIN nun your gateway (for example, to r will need it to login.	ccess to your gateway, be sure you and safeguard it just as you would aber. Should you need access to nake configuration changes) you				
To help prevent unauthorized a record your new access code a any other password or PIN nun your gateway (for example, to r will need it to login. Enter Old Access Code:	ccess to your gateway, be sure you and safeguard it just as you would aber. Should you need access to nake configuration changes) you				
To help prevent unauthorized a record your new access code a any other password or PIN nun your gateway (for example, to r will need it to login. Enter Old Access Code: Enter New Access Code:	ccess to your gateway, be sure you and safeguard it just as you would aber. Should you need access to nake configuration changes) you				
To help prevent unauthorized a record your new access code a any other password or PIN nun your gateway (for example, to r will need it to login. Enter Old Access Code: Enter New Access Code: Retype New Access Code:	ccess to your gateway, be sure you and safeguard it just as you would aber. Should you need access to nake configuration changes) you				

- 2. Make changes as needed:
 - To change the access code: enter the old access code, the new access code, and a confirmation of the new access code, and click the Use New Access Code button. The new access code takes effect immediately.
 - To return to the original default access code: click the Use Default Access Code button.
 - To return to the last saved Access Code configuration, click the **Cancel** button.

Configure a default server

You can forward unexpected or unknown incoming IP traffic to a single default host on your LAN.

Enable the default server for certain situations:

- Where you cannot anticipate what port number or packet protocol an in-bound application might use. For example, some network games select arbitrary port numbers when a connection is opened. With NAT on in the gateway, these packets are normally discarded.
- For all unsolicited traffic to go to a specific LAN host.
- **To configure a default server:**
- 1. Choose the Firewall **IP Passthrough** link. The IP Passthrough page displays.
- 2. Choose **Default Server** from the **Allocation Mode** pull-down menu.

IP Passthrough	this name will automatically channe the context helow it enabling you to fill only the	Show Help
appropriate fields for the change you ha	una page nin davinducenty change une context bolon ne chaoring you to in only the ave made.	
Allocation Mode	Default Server ~	
Default Server Internal Address	Choose from List	
	No MACs Found	
Manual Entry		
Passthrough Mode	DHCPS-dynamic v	
Passthrough Fixed MAC Address		
Manual Entry		
Passthrough DHCP Lease	Days Hours Minutes Seconds	
	0 0 10 0	
Save		

The IP Passthrough page displays the Default Server fields:

3. Choose the device on the home network to receive traffic directed to the Gateway's public IP address.

If the device is connected, find and click its address in the **Choose from List** field. If the device has not connected, type its hardware (MAC) address into the **Manual Entry** input field.

4. Click Save.

Changes take effect immediately.

Configure IP Passthrough

The Gateway can pass all incoming traffic to a specific LAN-side client.

- Important: Because both the Gateway and the passthrough host use the same IP address, the Gateway rejects new sessions that conflict with existing sessions. If two tunnels go to the same remote endpoint, such as a VPN access concentrator, the first one to start the IPSec traffic will be allowed; the second one, because it is indistinguishable from the WAN fails.
- 1. Click the Firewall IP Passthrough link.
- 2. Choose Passthrough from the Allocation Mode pull-down menu.
- 3. Choose how the Gateway assigns the public IP address to the passthrough client from the **Passthrough Mode** pull-down menu:
 - DHCPS-dynamic: Assign to the first client gateway to renew its DHCP lease, if the public IP address is available. No further configuration of the passthrough mode is required.
 - DHCPS-fixed: Choose the gateway. If the gateway has already connected, find and click the gateway address in the Choose from List field. If the gateway has not connected, you may type its hardware (MAC) address in the Manual Entry input field.

Manual: Manually assign the public IP address and the service provider's network mask and default gateway values to the client gateway on the network. No further configuration of the passthrough mode is required.

Manual mode requires statically configuring your PC. With Manual mode, you configure the **TCP/IP Properties** of the LAN client PC you want to be the IP Passthrough client. You then manually enter the WAN IP address, gateway address, and so on that matches the WAN IP address information of your ARRIS gateway. This mode works the same as the DHCP modes; unsolicited WAN traffic will get passed to this client. The client is still able to access the Gateway and other LAN clients on the 192.168.254.x network, etc.

- 4. Enter an optional custom passthrough lease time in the **Passthrough DHCP Lease** fields.
- 5. Click Save, for changes to take effect upon restart.

Create a custom service

If no pre-defined Port Forwarding service is available for your application, you can create a custom service.

Obtain the ports and protocol type needed for your application. This information should be in the application's help, or on a support page on the vendor's website.

1. From the Port Forwarding page, click **Custom Services**. The Custom Services page displays.

Custom S	ervices				
Service Lis	t				
Name	Global Port Range	Protocol	Host Port	Edit	Delete
mygame	1 - 2	TCP/UDP	1	Edit	Delete
Service En	try				
Service Nam	ie				
Global Port	Range		· · · · · ·		
Base Host P Protocol	ort		TCP/UDP	~	
Add					
Return	to Port Forwarding				

- 2. Enter the name of your application in the Service Name field.
- 3. Enter the port range (low port number first) in the Global Port Range fields.
- 4. Enter the host port number in the **Base Host Port** field.
- 5. Select the protocol from the **Protocol** drop-down: TCP, UDP, or Both.
- Click Add. The Gateway adds an entry to the Custom Services list with the entered data.
- 7. Verify the new custom service against the information supplied by the application vendor. Click **Edit**, if required, to make any changes.
- 8. Click Return to Port Forwarding.

You can now add your custom service using the Port Forwarding page.

Pair a device with the Gateway using WPS

Many wireless devices support Wi-Fi Protected Setup (WPS) method of pairing with the Gateway. Entering a passphrase is not required.

- To pair a device using WPS:
- 1. On the device, activate WPS. Some devices use a menu entry, others have a WPS button.
- 2. On the Gateway, press and hold the WPS button until the Wi-Fi light flashes amber.
- 3. Monitor the Gateway Wi-Fi light and any indicators on the device you are trying to pair. Pairing may take several minutes.

The Gateway and device automatically connect.

If the Gateway and device do not connect:

- If the Gateway Wi-Fi light flashes red for 30 seconds, this indicates a timeout or some other error. Retry the pairing procedure.
- Try swapping steps 1 and 2 (start WPS on the Gateway first).
- If you have selected the 5 GHz radio on the WPS page, and the device supports only 2.4 GHz, change the setting to use the 2.4 GHz radio for WPS pairing.

Restore the Gateway default settings

You can reset some Gateway components, or the entire Gateway, to factory defaults.

1. Click the System tab, then choose the **Reset** link. The Reset page displays.



- 2. Click one of the Restore buttons:
 - Click Default Wireless Settings to restore just the Wi-Fi settings.

- Click **Default Firewall Settings** to restore just the Firewall settings.
- Click Factory Defaults to restore the entire Gateway to factory default settings.
- 3. If you have a saved configuration, proceed to *Save or restore the configuration* (page 21) to reload it.

Save or restore the configuration

When everything is working properly, or before experimenting with system settings, you should save the configuration. You can then reload it if necessary.

- To save the current configuration:
- Click the System tab, then choose the **Reset** link. The Reset page displays.

Reset			
	Table of options fo	r reset	
Save Configuration File:	Save		
WARNING: Loading a to the previously save gateway.	configuration fi d configuration	le will restore and automati	your gateway cally restart the
Load Configuration File:	Choose File No file	chosen	Load
Restore Default Wireless Settings:	Restore		
Restore Default Firewall Settings:	Restore		
WARNING: Restoring permanently delete all was installed and auto	our gateway to configuration of matically resta	o factory defai changes since rt the gateway	ult settings will the system
Restore Factory Defaults:	Restore		

2. Click Save.

Your browser downloads the configuration file. Most computers automatically save to the Downloads folder.

- 3. Move the file to a folder where you can find it, if needed.
- To restore a saved configuration:
- 4. Click Choose File.

Your browser prompts you for the name and location of the saved configuration file.

- 5. Locate the saved configuration, and click **OK** in your browser. The Reset page displays the chosen configuration file name.
- 6. Click **Load** to load the configuration file.

The Gateway loads the saved configuration, then restarts to apply the changes.

Schedule downtime for a network

Use the Schedule page to disable a Wi-Fi network during certain times of day.

- To schedule the dates and times to disable a Wi-Fi network:
- 1. Click the Wi-Fi tab, then **Schedule**. The Schedule page displays:

Schedule	
Making a change to some pulldowns on ti appropriate fields for the change you have	his page will automatically change the context below it, enabling you to fill only the e made.
Enable Scheduling	

2. Click Enable Schedule.

The Schedule page displays more information as shown below. The button changes to **Disable Schedule**, and can now be used to return to the original display.

Schedule Making a change to some pulldowns on this page will au appropriate fields for the change you have made.	tomatically change the context below it,	enabling you to fill only the	Hide Help Wireless Schedule This feature allows you to block any or all Wireless
Disable Scheduling			SSIDs for periods of time each day. This is a convenient way to improve security with a very modest energy savings benefit.
SSID Scheduling 2.4 GHz Primary: O Enable O D 2.4 GHz Guest: O Enable O D 5 GHz Primary: O Enable O D	isable sable		If Wireless Scheduling is disabled, wireless is available at all times. When Wireless Scheduling is enabled, the default settings are to block wireless access from Minlight to 5AM local time for selected SSIDs.
5 GHz Guest: O Enable O D	sable		SSID Scheduling may be enabled or disabled for each SSID. When disabled, that SSID does not take part in the schedule and is always available. When enabled, access to that SSID is blocked during the schedule blockout time.
Multiple Days: Every day ✓ Days of the week: Sun ØM Wireless Disabled at: Midnight Wireless Enabled at: 05:00 AM	on ØTue ØWed ØTh	u 🗹 Fri 🗹 Sat	Each day of the week has one Disable Wireless Time and one Enable Wireless Time. Each day can have unique Times if required. To block the entire day, select 'Disabled All Day'.
Add to Schedule			To allow access for the entire day, select 'Enabled All Day'.
Day Wireless Disabled at	Wireless Enabled at	Delete	You must be sure your gateway WAN is up, timezone is set properly, and the system has found the NTR searce for this feature to work properly.
Everyday Midnight	05:00 AM	Delete	the NTP server for this feature to work property.

- 3. In SSID Scheduling, select **Enable** for Wi-Fi scheduling or **Disable** to forgo Wi-Fi scheduling for that SSID (wireless is available on that SSID at all times). You can enable some networks and disable others.
- 4. In the middle pane date/time resolution fields, select:
 - Multiple Days: Pre-selected configurations for the Days of the week checkboxes. Choose between Every day, Weekdays, and Weekends.
 - Days of the week: Set the checkboxes as desired. You can override the Multiple Days selections.
 - Enable/Disable Times: The range of times to disable the networks.
- 5. Click Add to Schedule.

The schedule selections appear in tabular form in the bottom pane. Click **Delete** to remove the item from the schedule.

6. Repeat steps 4 and 5 to add more scheduled downtime. You can do this to, for example, schedule non-contiguous blocks of downtime.

Set up Dynamic DNS

If you own a domain name that you want to associate with your Gateway, you can use a Dynamic DNS service.

You need an account with one of the listed Dynamic DNS services

To configure Dynamic DNS:

1. Click the Broadband tab, then choose the **Dynamic DNS** link. The DynDNS page displays.

Dynamic DNS	
Making a change to some pulldowns or appropriate fields for the change you ha	this page will automatically change the context below it, enabling you to fill only the ave made.
Domain Name	home
Dynamic DNS	OEnable Disable
Service	DynDNS
Username	
Password	
Hostname	
Save	

- 2. Choose **On** from the **Enable DynDNS** drop-down list box.
- 3. Choose your dynamic DNS provider from the **Provider** drop-down.
- 4. Enter the credentials for your account at your dynamic DNS provider.
- 5. Click Save.

Work with packet filters

Follow these steps to work with packet filters.

- 1. Click the Firewall **Packet Filter** link.
 - The Packet Filter page displays.

Packet F	iltør Able Packet Filters			Show Help	
Packet Fi	iter Rules				
Order		Enabled	Delete		
1\$	Drop packets that match:	•	Delete		
	IP Version of "IPv4 or IPv6"				
	Add Match				
Add a "Dro	p' Rule Add a 'Pass' Rule				

- 2. Click Enable/Disable Packet Filters to globally turn filters on or off.
- 3. Click Add a 'Drop' Rule or Add a 'Pass' Rule to select the type of packet filter rule.
 - A drop rule blocks matching packets.
 - A pass rule forwards matching packets.

4. Click **Add Match** to enter the source IP address or destination IP address this filter will match on.

The Match Entry dialog displays.

Match Entry	
Making a change to s to fill only the appropi	some pulldowns on this page will automatically change the context below it, enabling you riate fields for the change you have made.
Match Type	Source IP Address
Match Value	
Enable Rule?	
Enter Match	Cancel

As you create new matches, the list items change. There can only be one match from each match type for a given rule. Match types like Source Port, Destination Port, and TCP Flags are only available if other matches (for example, Protocol =TCP) have previously been created.

5. Select a protocol, if necessary, from the pull-down menu: **ICMP**, **TCP**, **UDP**, or **None** to specify any another IP transport protocol.

If you chose	Enter
by number	Protocol by number
by name	Protocol by name
ICMP	ICMP Type as another match
ТСР	TCP flags, source ports, and destination ports as other matches
Source Port	The port number to match
Destination Port	The port number to match

6. Click Enter Match when finished configuring the filter.

The Gateway adds the filter to the Packet Filter list.

Tab and link elements defined

The following sections provide detailed information about each of the tabs and links within the NVG500-series 9.3.0 build.

Home tab

Links available on the Home tab provide an overview of the gateway configuration and access to pages which allow configuration of the most commonly needed settings.

Select the Home tab to access the Home page and the Home links bar.

Home	System	Broadband	Wi-Fi	Network	Firewall	Diagnostics	Cellular
Status	Device List	Alias					

Login

Allows you to access the Gateway configuration pages.

Browse to the Gateway (*http://myrouter*) and login when you are prompted. Some web pages are password protected. Protected pages require additional logins (Access Code) because configuration changes or changes to a Gateway's state are possible on protected pages. To go further, the Access Code must be typed in the Access Code text box. The Default Access code is printed on a label on the bottom of the Gateway.

ARRIS	ARRIS
Password Required	
The page you requested is protected. You must enter the Password in order to continue .	
Username	
Password	
Continue	

Click **Continue** after typing the Default Access Code or the Access Code that was configured into the Gateway to access the password protected page.

Home

Shows general network configuration and status.

Select the Home tab to open the Status page.

Status							
Connect	ion Information	1					
Line State Link Spee Broadban Connectii VPI/VCI/V Broadban Default G MAC Add Primary D Secondar	e ed d Connection on Name LAN d IPv4 Address ateway IPv4 Addr ress NS y DNS y DNS	ess	Up 100 M Up DHC Unta; 10.18 00:24 10.0. 10.35	Mbps 9 gged 34.19.1: 34.19.2: 1:c8:41: 248.1 5.151.2	28 54 13:61		
Model Serial Nui Software IPv6 Statu	mber Version us etwork		NVG M918 9.3.0 Off	568HR 346P10 h4d2_1	036 .1		
			102 1	69 1 2	54		
Wilei			152.1	100.1.2	J-4		
VVI-F1							
Radio Ba	nd Radio Status	SSID Type	SSID State	Netw	ork Nar	ne (SSID)	Password
2.4 GH	z operational	Primary	On	ARRIS	510156 (Broadcast)	WPA: c#7bdhxqtx#p
		Guest	Off	ARRIS	520156 (Broadcast)	WPA: 1804289383
5.0 GH	z operational	Primary	On	ARRIS	510156 (Broadcast)	WPA: c#7bdhxqtx#p
		Guest	Off	ARRIS	520156 (Broadcast)	WPA: 1804289383
Voice Ov	ver IP	Call State	Account	_			
Line R		Call State	Account	od			
Line-1	Idle	Idle	Not Provision	ed			
Home Ne	etwork Devices	lute	1101 F101151011	eu _			
lcon	Device IPv4 Add	ress / Name	MAC Add	ress	Status	Connectio	n Allocation

Connection Information

- Line State: The status of the physical layer, up or down.
- Link Speed: The data rate of the physical broadband connection.
- Broadband Connection: The current state, Up (active) or Down (not active), of the broadband connection path to the Internet.
- **Connection Name:** The type of connection; one of DHCP, Static, or PPPoE.
- VPI/VCI/VLAN: VPI, VCI or VLAN when applicable.
- Broadband IPv4 Address: The public IP address of your gateway, whether dynamically or statically assigned.
- Default Gateway IPv4 Address: Your ISP's gateway router IP address.
- MAC Address: Your gateway's unique hardware address identifier.
- Primary DNS / Secondary DNS

The IP address of the primary or backup Domain Name Server.

Gateway Information

- Model: The Gateway model number.
- Serial Number: The Gateway serial number.

- Software Version: The version number of the current embedded software in your Gateway.
- IPv6 Status: Shows if the Gateway is configured to support Internet Protocol Version 6 (IPv6) addressing in addition to IPv4.

Local Network

■ IP Address: Displays the IPv4 address of the gateway on the network.

Wi-Fi

- Radio Band: One of 2.4 GHz or 5.0 GHz.
- Radio Status: Your wireless radio may be operational or disabled.
- **SSID Type:** Either Primary or Guest.
- SSID State: On or off.
- Network Name (SSID): The name or ID that is displayed to a client scan.
- Password: The password for a Wi-Fi device to connect to the internet through the Gateway.

Home Network Devices

- Icon: A default icon is initially chosen by the system based on whether the client is wired or wireless. There is an option to change the icon and give the client a new name to help identify it when traversing the web pages.
- IPv4 Address / Name : Client IP address or network name.
- MAC Address: The device's unique hardware address.
- Status: Off or On.
- **Connection:** The type of network connection the client is using to access your gateway.
- Allocation: Type of IP address assignment, for example, static or DHCP.

Depending on the particular setup of the client, some fields in the Home Network Devices table may or may not be displayed. Click on any of the active fields to change the name and icon of the device.

Device List

The Device List page provides access to information about devices connected to the Gateway.

Click **Device List** in the Home tab to open the Device List page.

Device L	_ist						
C	lear Device List		can for Devices				
Filters							
LAN Type Allocation Connectio	Type n Type	 ✓Private ✓DHCP ✓Ethernet 	₹P ₹S ₹2.	Public Static .4 GHz Guest	⊌5 GHz Guest	☑Wi-Fi Home	
	MAC Address IPv4 Address/Name Last Activity Status Allocation Connection Type		28:d2:44:54:54:32 192.168.1.65 / TRAI Mon Jul 8 20:24:04 2 off dhcp Ethernet lan-1	INING-04 2019			

Under the Filters, this page lists each connected home network device with its icon and the following information.

Filters:

If there are many connected devices, it may help to filter some out by unchecking the checkboxes in this section. Filters are:

- LAN Type Private and Public
- Allocation Type DHCP and Static
- Connection Type Ethernet wired and Wi-Fi
- MAC Address: The device's unique hardware address.
- IPv4 Address / Name : Client IP address or network name.
- Last Activity: Date and time of last traffic passed on this device.
- Status: Off or On.
- Allocation: Type of IP address assignment, for example, static or DHCP.
- Connection Type: Type of connection, for example, Ethernet or Wi-Fi.

For Wi-Fi client connections, the Device List page displays signal strength bars: **...** Hollow bars indicate lower signal strength. If all bars are hollow, the device has disconnected.

Click Clear Device List to reset the Home Devices summary.

Click **Scan for Devices** to seek out other devices that have been connected since the last scan. The Home Devices list is updated internally every 5 minutes. Use this button to force a manual update immediately.

Alias

Changes the icon and the name associated with a LAN-side device, to make it easier to identify.

Click the Alias link in the Home tab to open the Alias page.

Alias Making a change to some pul appropriate fields for the chan Alias List	ldowns on this page will aut ige you have made.	omatically change the context below	it, enabling you to fill only the	Hide Help Sometimes it is inconvenient to identify networked devices by MAC Address or IP Address. You can create an alias name to associate with a MAC Address. The alias will be shown on the gateway's poper partice it is device to identify a device
Alias	IP Address	MAC Address	Delete	You can select from a list of known Devices or you
myofficelaptop	192.168.1.41	3c:97:0e:4a:d4:93	Delete	can enter a MAC Address manually if the device has not yet been connected to the network.
Alias Entry Choose from the list "Add". Devices 08:00:27:a9:5f:86/192.1 2c:f0:a2:a4:6a:09/192.1 b8:16:19:66:da:d0/192. Alias Name:	of Devices or enter of Manual E 168.1.50 68.1.64 168.1.253	one manually, enter Alias M ntry	lame, and click	The icon associated with the device can be changed to something that better identifies the device.
New icon:	Wired C	omputer V)	

The Alias page contains a list of all devices for which an alias name/icon has been chosen. You can display a device-specific version of this page by clicking a device in the Status or Device List pages.

Alias Alias Entry	Hide Help You can create an alias name to associate with a
3c:97:0e:4a:d4:93	MAC Address. The alias will be shown on the gateway's pages making it easier to identify. Use the 'Default' button to remove any alias for the currently selected device.
Alias Name: myofficelaptop New icon: Laptop	The icon associated with the device can be changed to something that better identifies the device.
Change Default	

Alias Entry

- Devices: Lists connected (or previously connected) devices by MAC address.
- Manual Entry: If the device you want to add is not in the Devices list, enter its MAC address.



Note: The MAC address is different for Ethernet and Wi-Fi interfaces. The operating system's network configuration can show you the correct MAC address for the device.

- Alias Name: Enter the name you want to use for this device.
- **New icon:** Choose the device type from the menu.

Click **Add** to add the alias to the list.

System tab

Links under the System Tab allow viewing and managing the gateway in detail.

Select the **System** Tab to access the System page and the System links. Some System Tab functions mirror those found on the Home tab.

Home	System	Broadbar	ıd Wi-	Fi Ne	etwork Fi	irewall	Dia	agnostics	Cellular
Status	Access Code	Upgrade	Restart	Reset	Remote Ac	cess	Misc	Resources	

System Status

Provides general information about the Gateway.

Click the System tab to access the System page links bar and the System Status page.

System Status		Show Help
Manufacturer	ARRIS	
Model Number	NVG568HR	
Serial Number	M91846P10036	
Software Version	9.3.0h4d2_1.1	
MAC Address	00:24:c8:41:13:61	
First Use Date	6/18/2019	
Time Since Last Reboot	00:00:07:54:27	
System Temperature	32.0degC	
Legal Disclaimer	Licenses	

The System Status page displays the following information:

- Manufacturer: Manufacturer's identifier.
- Model Number: Manufacturer's model number.
- Serial Number: Unique serial number of your gateway.
- **Software Version:** Version number of the current embedded software in your gateway.
- MAC Address: Unique hardware address of this gateway.
- First Use Date: Date and time the gateway was first used.
- Time Since Last Reboot: Elapsed time since last reboot of the gateway in days:hours:minutes:seconds.
- System Temperature: The internal temperature, in degrees Celsius.
- Legal Disclaimer: Clicking the Licenses link displays a listing of software copyright attributions.

Access Code

The Access Code page provides a way to change the password associated with the gateway configuration.

Access to the ARRIS Embedded Software Version 9.3.0 is controlled through the Admin account. The default Admin password for the gateway is the unique code printed on a label on the bottom of the gateway.

ccess Code
table for configuring access to the gateway he gateway access code controls access to your gateway's configuration. You can use the default value which is printed on the side or bottom of your gateway) or a new value of your choosing.
inabling Unrestricted LAN Access mode will allow you to navigate and make changes to all of the gateway's ages without any authentication when accessing the gateway from the LAN side. If Unrestricted LAN Access node is disabled, you must logon with the Access Code password before you can access a page that allows hanges to the gateway's configuration.
Inrestricted LAN Access: O Enable O Disable
mportant Notice!
To help prevent unauthorized access to your gateway, be sure you record your new access code and safeguard it just as you would any other password or PIN number. Should you need access to your gateway (for example, to make configuration changes) you will need it to login.
To help prevent unauthorized access to your gateway, be sure you ecord your new access code and safeguard it just as you would any other password or PIN number. Should you need access to your gateway (for example, to make configuration changes) you will need it to login.
To help prevent unauthorized access to your gateway, be sure you ecord your new access code and safeguard it just as you would any other password or PIN number. Should you need access to your gateway (for example, to make configuration changes) you will need it to login.
To help prevent unauthorized access to your gateway, be sure you ecord your new access code and safeguard it just as you would any other password or PIN number. Should you need access to your gateway (for example, to make configuration changes) you will need it to login.
To help prevent unauthorized access to your gateway, be sure you ecord your new access code and safeguard it just as you would any other password or PIN number. Should you need access to your gateway (for example, to make configuration changes) you will need it to login.

You can change the password to one between 8 and 20 characters long. The new password must include characters from at least two of these categories:

- Alphabetic (letter) characters
- Numeric (number) characters
- Special characters (! @ \# \$ % ^ & * and so on)

Restart

The Restart page provides a way to restart the gateway, or reset its connections.

Restart
Warning: Do not disconnect the wires connected to or turn off the power to the device while the restart is in progress.
Restarting your gateway will temporarily prevent access to the Internet including associated services (e.g., VoIP) currently in use or connected devices which depend on the gateway.
Restart Gateway
Restarting your connection will re-establish your broadband connection.
Restart Connection

In some cases, when you make configuration changes, you may be required to restart for the changes to take effect. If there is a problem with the service provider, restarting the connection may be required.

- Click the Restart Gateway button to:
 - Disconnect all users
 - Initialize all its interfaces
 - Reload the operating system software

After clicking **Restart Gateway**, the following message appears.





Warning: Your gateway is restarting. Do not disconnect the wires connected to or turn off the power to the gateway while the restart is in progress.

During this period you will be unable to access your gateway, the Internet and associated services.

This takes approximately 151 seconds.

Click the **Restart Connection** button to reinitialize the link between the gateway and the service provider. Restarting the connection does not reload the operating system software.

Reset

The Reset page provides access to three restore functions and a function to save a configuration file.

Reset			
	Table of opti	ons for reset	
Save Configuration File:	Save		
WARNING: Loading a to the previously save gateway.	configuratio d configura	on file will restor tion and automa	e your gateway tically restart the
Load Configuration File:	Choose File N	o file chosen	Load
Restore Default Wireless Settings:	Restore		
Restore Default Firewall Settings:	Restore		
WARNING: Restoring permanently delete all was installed and auto Restore Factory Defaults:	your gatewa configurati matically re Restore	ay to factory defa on changes sinc estart the gatewa	ault settings will te the system ly.

Save Configuration File

Save the current configuration to a local PC, with the default name of config.dat, to use for restoring the settings at a later time.

Load Configuration File

Loading a configuration file saved from a previous software version may or may not restore properly. On loading a configuration file the Gateway always restarts; it cannot be cancelled.

To load a configuration file, click **Choose File**, find the file and then click **Load**.

Restore Default Wireless Settings

Restores only the default wireless settings of the gateway. All other user-defined settings remain.

Restore Default Firewall Settings

Restores only the default firewall settings of the gateway. All other user-defined settings remain.

Restore Factory Defaults

All configuration changes you have made will be deleted and settings will be returned to factory defaults. In addition, a restart will occur, so all users connected to the gateway or to the Internet will be disconnected.



Note: Exercise caution when performing a factory reset. A factory reset erases all previous configuration changes made to the gateway. To bring the gateway back to the previous configuration, begin with the Quick Start Guide associated with the gateway.

Remote Access

The Remote Access page provides access to the Gateway from the WAN. Use remote access for advanced troubleshooting or remote configuration.

Remote Access				Show
When remote access is enabled, Internet using the URL below. W password below.	users can browse to the gatew: hen prompted to logon, enter th	ay from the he username and	1	
Username	tech			
Password	*****			
Port	51443			
User Inactivity Timeout	15 Minutes \$			
Feature Duration	Permanent \$			
Permissions	• Read-Write			
	Read-Only			
URL	https://10.184.19.128:51443			
Disable				
Access List				
Source IP Address	to			
Add				
Start IP Address	End IP Address	Delete		

4

Warning: Enabling remote access allows anyone who knows or can determine the password, port ID, and URL (address) of the device to view any configuration settings or change the operation of the device.

If remote access is not currently enabled, the Remote Access page allows configuration and enabling.

- Username: The user ID required to log in remotely.
- **Password:** The password used for remote access.
- **Port:** The port number used for remote access. Use a port in the range 49152 to 65535.
- User Inactivity Timeout: The Gateway disconnects remote access after the specified time expires with no activity.
- Feature Duration: The amount of time the Gateway allows remote access.
- Permissions: Select Read-Write or Read-Only.
- URL: The URL required for remote access to the Gateway.
- Enable: Click to enable remote access. When enabled, the button changes to Disable.

Access List

Source IP Address: A range of IP addresses. If entered, the Gateway restricts access to devices within that address range. You can configure multiple ranges, if needed.

To restrict to a single IP address, enter the same address in both boxes.

• Add: Click to add the configured range to the table.

The table shows configured address ranges. To delete a range, click the **Delete** button on that row.

Misc

The Misc page provides capability to set the Page Refresh Interval, Login Time-out value, Local Time Zone, and Automatic Daylight Savings Time.

ARRIS		ARRIS
Status Access Code U	sroadband WI-FI Voice Home Network Firewall Diagnostics	
Misc	Show Help	
Language	English 0	
Page Refresh Interval	120	
Login Time-out	30	
Firewall Redirects	CEnable Disable	
Time Zone	UTC UTC+00:00 Western Europe UTC+01:00 Central Europe UTC+02:00 Eastern Europe	
Automatic Daylight Saving Ti	·me ⊙Enable ⊖Disable	
Save		
© 2019 ARRIS Enterprises, LLC. /	All rights reserved. Site Map	

- Language: Select the language used to display help and field names.
- Page Refresh Interval: The automatic refresh interval, in seconds.
- Login Time-out: The inactivity time-out, in minutes, after which the user will be prompted to login to resume web page activity.
- Firewall Redirects: When enabled, the Gateway displays a special page when blocking access due to firewall restrictions (website or time of day).
- Time Zone: A selection list to choose from for the time zone in which the gateway resides.
- Automatic Daylight Saving Time: The gateway automatically adjusts for Daylight Saving Time. When configured in a local that does not observe Daylight Saving Time, disable this feature.

Resources

The Resources page provides general Gateway information.

Status Acce	ss Code Upgrade F	testart Res	et Rem	ote Access	Misc	Resource	s		
Resources							☑Auto Refresh 114	Oh ann bha la	
								Show Help	
Model Current Time	NVG568HR 02:08:20	F	irmware ptime		9.3.0h4	d2_1.1 7:56:04			
CPU	Quad Core: 1800 MH:	2 C	PU Utiliza	tion	Core0: 1	1.000%,			
					Core1: '	1.000%,			
					Core3: 1	1.000%			
	Total		eed		Free				
Memory	885MB	3	68MB / 41	%	517MB	/ 59%			
Flash	128MB	1	27MB / 99	6	1MB / 1	%			
	MAX	т	СР		UDP		Total		
Sessions	8192	1			0		1/0.0%		
De	vice	Protocol		De	stination	1	Sessions		
10.45.	243.151	TCP		10.1	84.19.12	8	1		
Refresh									
© 2019 ARRIS Ent	erprises, LLC. All rights rese	rved. Site Map							

- Auto Refresh: Check this box to automatically refresh the page.
- Model: Gateway model number.
- Firmware: Current firmware version of the embedded operating system.
- Current Time: Local time if:
 - The WAN is up
 - The timezone is set
 - The NTP server has been found
- **Uptime:** Days, Hours, Minutes, Seconds since the gateway was restarted.
- **CPU:** Displays the CPU installed in the Gateway.
- **CPU Utilization:** CPU load for each core.
- **Memory:** Total memory in the Gateway, and how much is used/free.
- Flash: Total amount of Flash memory in the Gateway.
- **Sessions:** The number of connections (TCP and UDP) in use, by count and by percentage of the maximum number of sessions.

The table displays the number of sessions by connected device. Because the data is filtered, the session count may not agree with the number of lines shown in the session table.

To update the Client Session table, click **Refresh**.

Broadband tab

The Broadband links provide access to information pages about the broadband connection and to configure connection details.

Some links may differ from what is shown below, depending on model.
Select the Broadband tab to access the Broadband Links bar and the Broadband Status page.

Home	System	Broad	band	Wi-Fi	Network	Firewall	Diagnostics	Cellul	ar			
Status	Broadband	Settings	Connect	tion Settings	Dynamic D	NS Band	width Utilization	Routing	Routing Table			
Home	Syste	em	Broad	band	Wi-Fi	Netw	ork Fire	ewall	Diagnostics	Celluk	ar	

Broadband Status

The Status page displays information about the Gateway WAN connection(s) to the Internet.

Select the Broadband tab to access the Broadband Links bar and the Broadband Status page.

2

Note: The content of this page may vary by both model and connection type. An NVG548 page is provided as an example.

Broadband Status				🗹 Auto	Refresh 110	Hide Help
Broadband Connection Source: Broadband Connection:	UNKNOWN Down					The Broadband Status page displays statistics, status, and current parameter settings of the WAN side of the gateway. Definitions are given for some of the more commonly used items. Other items are
Broadband IPv4 Address:	0.0.0.0					highly technical and meant only for use by service provider technicians
Gateway IPv4 Address: MAC Address: Primary DNS:	e0:b7:0a:06:	86:91				Broadband Connection Source: Indicates which type of WAN connection is specified or currently in use.
MTU:	1500					Broadband Connection: The status of the gateway's WAN connection to the Internet.
Connection Name: VPI/VCI/VLAN: Lease (seconds);	DHCP Untagged 0					Broadband IPv4 Address: The public IP address of your gateway, whether dynamically or statically assigned.
Uptime (seconds):	0					Gateway IPv4 Address: Your ISP's gateway router
DSL Status						IP address.
		Line	1	Line	2	of the gateway.
Line State (Transport)		Dov	/n	Dov	vn	Primary DNS: The IP Address and name, if known of the Primary Domain Name Server.
Downstream Sync Rate (kt	ops)	0		0		Secondary DNS: The IP Address and name, if known, of the backup Domain Name Server.
Modulation	19)	Unkni	own	Unkni	own	MTU: Maximum Transmittable Unit before packets are broken into multiple packets
Data Path		Unknown Unknown		own	Connection Name: The type of connection, e.g. DHCP, Static, or PPP.	
		Downstream	Upstream	Downstream	Upstream	VPI/VCI/VLAN: VPI/VCI or VLAN when applicable.
SN Margin (dB)		0	0	0	0	Lease (seconds): The remaining time on the
Line Attenuation (dB)		0	0	0	0	Current gateway's DHCP lease.
Output Power(dBm)		0	0	0	0	the gateway.
Errored Seconds		0	0	0	0	DSL Status: Status items related to DSL WAN connectivity
Loss of Signal		0	0	0	0	Line State: The physical DSL status.
Loss of Frame		0	0	0	0	Downstream Sync Rate: The rate at which your connection can download (receive) data on your DSL line
FEC Errors		U	0	U	0	Upstream Supe Pater The rate at which your
CRC Errors		0	0	0	0	connection can upload (send) data on your DSL line.
IPv6						Modulation: Method of regulating the DSL signal.
Status: Border Relay IPv4 Address:	Available					work better when certain radio transmitters are present.
DSL Statistics						Data Path: Type of path used by the gateway's processor.
Transmit Packets:	0					Downstream and Upstream statistics
Transmit Errors: Transmit Discards:	0					SN Margin (dB): Signal to noise margin, in decibels. Reflects the amount of unwanted "noise" on the DSL line.
IPv6 Statistics Transmit Packets:	0					Line Attenuation: Amount of reduction in signal strength on the DSL line, in decibels.
Transmit Errors: Transmit Discards:	0					Output Power: Measure of power output to one milliwatt.
Clear Statistics						Errored Seconds: The number of unconnected seconds after being down for seven consecutive seconds.

- Broadband Connection Source: The communications technology providing the broadband uplink.
- Broadband Connection: May be Up (connected) or Down (disconnected).
- Broadband IPv4 Address: The public IP address of the gateway, whether dynamically or statically assigned.
- Gateway IPv4 Address: The ISP's gateway router IP address.
- MAC Address: The gateway's unique hardware address identifier.
- Primary DNS: The IP address of the primary Domain Name System (DNS) server.
- Secondary DNS: The IP address of the backup DNS server, if available.
- MTU: Maximum transmittable unit before packets are broken into multiple packets.
- Connection Name: The type of connection, e.g. DHCP, Static, or PPP.

- VPI/VCI/VLAN: VPI, VCI or VLAN when applicable.
- Lease (seconds): The remaining time on the gateway's current DHCP lease.
- Uptime (seconds): The time in seconds from the last reboot of the gateway.

IPv6

- Status: May be Enabled or Unavailable.
- Global Unicast IPv6 Address: The public IPv6 address of the gateway, whether dynamically or statically assigned.
- Border Relay IPv4 Address: The public IPv4 address of the gateway.
- **6rd Prefix:** (if present) The ISP's IPv6 prefix. IPv6 RD (Rapid Deployment) uses this technique to encapsulate IPv6 packets in IPv4.

IPv6 Statistics

- **Transmit Packets:** IP packets transmitted.
- Transmit Errors: Errors on IP packets transmitted.
- Transmit Discards: Number of IPv6 packets dropped.

Connection Statistics

The Gateway shows the connection statistics for the current connection (Ethernet, LTE, etc.).

- Line State (Transport): Indicates if the line is Up or Down.
- Current Speed: (Ethernet only) The link speed.
- Current Duplex: (Ethernet only) The Ethernet duplex state: full or half.
- Receive Packets: IP packets received.
- Transmit Packets: IP packets transmitted.
- **Receive Bytes:** Number of bytes received on the port.
- **Transmit Bytes:** Number of bytes sent out of the port.
- **Receive Unicast:** Number of unicast packets received on the port.
- **Transmit Unicast:** Number of unicast packets sent out from the port.
- **Receive Multicast:** Number of multicast packets received on the port.
- **Transmit Multicast:** Number of multicast packets sent out from the port.
- **Receive Dropped:** Number of packets received on the port that were dropped.
- **Transmit Dropped:** Number of packets sent out of the port that were dropped.
- **Receive Errors:** Errors on IP packets received.
- **Transmit Errors:** Errors on IP packets transmitted.
- Collisions: Number of packets that had to be discarded as a result of collisions whereby two devices tried to transmit data on the network at the same time.

Click **Clear Statistics** to reset the counted values to zero.

Broadband Settings

Displays the configured settings associated with the Gateway broadband interface.

Select the Broadband Settings link under the Broadband tab to view Broadband Settings.

Broadband Settings		
Making a change to some pulldowns on this page will au for the change you have made.	tomatically change the context below it, enabling you to fill only the appropriate fields	Snow Help
Do not change the WAN Type s	etting unless instructed to do so by your	
Service Provider.		
WAN Type	Auto Select V	
WAN Type Detected	ETHERNET WAN	
Line Mode	Auto Select 🧹	
Transport Mode	Tagged V	
VLAN ID		
Save		

WAN Type:

Often the system will automatically configure the WAN. If not, select the type of WAN you are connecting from the drop-down list.

Line Mode:

You may need to adjust the Line Mode for the WAN type that was selected.

Note: The Line Mode selections shown depend on the WAN Type selected.

Transport Mode:

You may need to adjust the Transport Mode after the WAN Type and Line Mode have been selected.

 VLAN ID: If the Line Mode or Transport Mode is tagged, enter the VLAN ID. Valid range: 0 to 4095.

Connection Settings

Displays the configured settings associated with the Gateway broadband connection.

Select the **Connection Settings** link under the Broadband tab to view the Connection Settings.



Note: Some fields are displayed only for certain protocols.

Connection Settings Making a change to some pulldowns on this pa for the change you have made.	ge will automatically change the context below it, enabling you to fill only the appropriate fields	Show Help
ISP Protocol Host Name	DHCP v dsidevice	
Domain Name	home	
МТО	Auto OManual	
DNS Type	ODynamic DNS @Static DNS	
Primary DNS Address	10.0.248.1	
Secondary DNS Address	10.35.151.2	
Save		

ISP Protocol

In most cases, the system automatically determines the ISP Protocol. Otherwise, select the desired protocol. Options displayed on the screen vary depending on your previous selections.

- **Protocol Detected:** If ISP Protocol is **Auto Select**, the currently selected ISP protocol.
- Host Name: Free text entry for the host name.
- **Domain Name:** Free text entry for the domain name.
- MTU: Choose Auto or Manual.
- MTU size: If MTU is set to Manual, specifies the largest packet size of a frame. For PPPoE, the maximum is 1492; otherwise, 1500.
- DNS Type: Dynamic DNS or Static DNS. Select Static DNS to manually enter Primary and Secondary DNS Addresses.
- Primary DNS Address: IP address of the primary DNS server. The address used by the gateway to lookup addresses.
- Secondary DNS Address: Optional DNS Address if the primary server is unavailable.

Static IP-specific fields

These fields display only when ISP Protocol is Static IP.

- Single Static IP: The ISP-assigned fixed value for the IP address.
- Subnet Mask: The ISP-assigned fixed value for the subnet mask.
- Gateway Address: The ISP-assigned fixed value for the default gateway.

Dynamic DNS

The Dynamic DNS page allows association of variable DHCP- or PPPoE-assigned IP addresses with a domain name you own (for example, www.examplehobbyist.com).

Dynamic DNS					
Making a change to some pulldow appropriate fields for the change y	ns on this page will automatically change the context below it, enabling you to fill only the ou have made.				
Domain Name	home				
Dynamic DNS	OEnable				
Service	DynDNS				
Username					
Password					
Hostname					
Save					



Note: You must have an account with one of the dynamic DNS service providers (DynDNS, ZoneEdit, etc.) listed in the Service drop-down list box.

- Domain Name: The name of your domain, such as example.com.
- Dynamic DNS: Select Enable to enable Dynamic DNS.
- **Service:** Select your Dynamic DNS provider from the drop-down menu.
- Username: Your Dynamic DNS provider account.
- **Password:** The password associated with the entered user name.
- Hostname: The name of your host. This may be the same as your domain name, or include a prefix such as www.example.com.

Routing

The Routing page provides the capability to configure Routing Information Protocol (RIP) send and receive on LAN and WAN sites in the upper panel. The lower panel allows you to configure custom routes.

Select **Routing** from the Broadband tab to view the Routing page.

Routing		Hide Help
Making a change to some pulldow appropriate fields for the change y	ns on this page will automatically change the context below it, enabling you to fill only the ou have made.	RIP Send: Specify a version to enable Routing Information Protocol Transmit.
LAN		RIP Receive: Specify a version to enable Routing Information Protocol Receive.
RIP Send:	OFF V	MD5 Key: Key used for V2-MD5.
RIP Receive:	OFF V	Route Name: Custom route name.
MD5 Key:		Destination: IP Address of Destination.
WAN		Netmask: Netmask for the Destination.
WAN RIP Receive:	OFF V	Gateway: Gateway for the custom route. Interface needs to be selected if Gateway is set to 0.0.0.0.
MD5 Key:		Interface: LAN or WAN selection for the custom route. Default is Auto.
Save		Metric: Value from 0-255.
Route Name:		
Destination:		
Netmask:		
Gateway:		
Interface:	Auto 🗸	
Metric:		
Add		
	No custom route entries have been defined	

- LAN RIP Send: Select a version to enable Routing Information Protocol (RIP) Transmit.
- LAN/WAN RIP Receive: Select a version to enable RIP receive.
- LAN/WAN MD5 Key: Key used for V2-MD5.

Custom routes

- Route Name: The custom route name.
- **Destination:** The final destination IP address of the packet.
- **Netmask:** Displays the Netmask information configured in the device.
- **Gateway:** The device through which packets pass to reach the destination.
- Interface: The outgoing network interface the device should use when forwarding the packet to the next hop or final destination.
- Metric: The metric to apply to this route. Most routes have a value of 1; use higher numbers for slower or more congested routes.

Routing Table

The routing table of the Gateway.

Rou	ting Table	е				
RIP	Disabled	Direction	Both			
D	estination	Netmask	Gateway	Interface	Metric	Туре
	127.0.0.1	255.255.255.255	127.0.0.1	lo		Local
10	0.184.19.0	255.255.255.255	10.184.19.128	eth0		Broadcast
	0.0.0.0	0.0.0.0	10.184.19.254	eth0		Default
192	2.168.1.255	255.255.255.255	192.168.1.254	br1		Broadcast
192	2.168.1.254	255.255.255.255	192.168.1.254	br1		Local
•	127.0.0.0	255.255.255.255	127.0.0.1	lo		Broadcast
10.	184.19.128	255.255.255.255	10.184.19.128	eth0		Local
19	92.168.1.0	255.255.255.255	192.168.1.254	br1		Broadcast
127.	255.255.255	255.255.255.255	127.0.0.1	lo		Broadcast
-	127.0.0.0	255.0.0.0	127.0.0.1	lo		Local
19	92.168.1.0	255.255.255.0	192.168.1.254	br1		Local
10	0.184.19.0	255.255.255.0	10.184.19.128	eth0		Local
10.	184.19.255	255.255.255.255	10.184.19.128	eth0		Broadcast

Wi-Fi tab

The Wi-Fi Status page provides access to configuration options and viewable information about the gateway Wireless network.

Select the Wireless tab to access the Wi-Fi Status page and links bar.

Home	System	Broadban	ıd Wi-F	Network	Fire	ewall	Diagnostics	Cellular	
Status	Wi-Fi Home	Guest	Advanced	MAC Filtering	Tools	WPS	Schedule		

Wi-Fi Status

The Wi-Fi Status page shows the current gateway Wi-Fi configuration details, and provides the means to restart either wireless radio.

Click the Wi-Fi tab to open the Wi-Fi Status page.

Wi-Fi Status			Show Help
	2.4 GHz Radio	5.0 GHz Radio	
WI-FI Status	operational	operational	
Wi-Fi Home	On	On	
Band	2.4	5.0 U-NII Upper	
Mode	B/G/N	AC/N	
Bandwidth	20	80	
Current Radio Channel	1	161	
Automatic Channel Selection	On	On	
Backhaul SSID		On	
Primary SSID Enabled	On	On	
SSID Availability	Up	Up	
Primary Network Name	ARRIS10156	ARRIS10156	
Broadcast SSID	On	On	
Wi-Fi Security	WPA	WPA	
Password	c#7bdhxqtx#p	c#7bdhxqtx#p	
MAC Address Filtering	Disabled	Disabled	
Wi-Fi MAC Address	00:24:c8:41:13:60	00:24:c8:41:13:64	
Guest SSID	Off	Off	
WI-FI Network Statistics			
Transmit Bytes	0	0	
Receive Bytes	0	0	
Transmit Packets	48234752	48234752	
Receive Packets	0	0	
Transmit Error Packets	3771526231	3412545514	
Receive Error Packets	3689337309	3872513492	
Transmit Discard Packets	1862297454	6778473	
Receive Discard Packets	1769209966	1946185327	
Clear Statistics Restart 2.4G	Hz Restart 5GHz		
Wi-Fi Client Connection Statistics			
MAC Address IP Address State Access Point R	SSI Tx/Rx Rate		

Wi-Fi Status

- Wi-Fi Status: Status of each Wi-Fi radio: operational or disabled.
- Wi-Fi Home: Status of the Wi-Fi home network.
- **Band:** The frequency band of each Wi-Fi radio.
- Mode: The Wi-Fi mode of operation.
- Bandwidth: The width of each channel, in megahertz.
- Current Radio Channel: The radio channel that the Wi-Fi network is broadcasting on.
- Automatic Channel Selection: May be set to on or off.
- Backhaul SSID: If a HomeAssure-enabled wireless extender is in the home network, the Backhaul SSID carries traffic between the Gateway and the extender.

Primary SSID

If Wi-Fi Home is On, these fields provide information about the SSID.

- Primary SSID Enabled: On if the home SSID is available on each radio.
- SSID Availability: Indicates whether the SSID can be accessed by a wireless client, taking into account if the radio is enabled and functional, if the SSID is enabled, if a Wireless Schedule is enabled, if a Wireless Schedule is enabled for the SSID, and if the schedule time is blocked/allowed.
- Primary Network Name: This name should appear when a Wi-Fi client searches for available networks.

- Broadcast SSID: When on, the gateway broadcasts its network name (SSID) to clients scanning for wireless networks. When off, to connect to your wireless LAN, clients must know the Network Name.
- Wi-Fi Security: The security mechanism between the gateway and its clients.
- **Password:** The Wi-Fi password, if security is WPA.
- MAC Address Filtering: On indicates that gateway is inspecting MAC addresses before connecting Wi-Fi clients.
- Wi-Fi MAC Address: The MAC address of the Wi-Fi subsystem of this gateway.

Guest SSID

If the Guest SSID is enabled, these fields provide information about the SSID.

- **Guest SSID:** Indicates which radio provides guest network access.
- SSID Availability: Indicates whether the SSID can be accessed by a wireless client, taking into account if the radio is enabled and functional, if the SSID is enabled, if a Wireless Schedule is enabled, if a Wireless Schedule is enabled for the SSID, and if the schedule time is blocked/allowed.
- **Network Name:** The network name associated with the guest network.
- Broadcast SSID: When on, the gateway broadcasts its network name (SSID) to clients scanning for wireless networks. When off, to connect to your wireless LAN, clients must know the Network Name.
- Wi-Fi Security: The security mechanism between the gateway and its clients.
- Password: The Wi-Fi password, if security is WPA.
- MAC Address Filtering: On indicates that the gateway is inspecting MAC addresses before connecting Wi-Fi clients.
- Wi-Fi MAC Address: The MAC address of the Wi-Fi subsystem of this gateway.

Wi-Fi Network Statistics

- Transmit Bytes: Number of bytes transmitted on the Wi-Fi network.
- **Receive Bytes:** Number of bytes received on the Wi-Fi network.
- Transmit Packets: Number of packets transmitted on the Wi-Fi network.
- Receive Packets: Number of packets received on the Wi-Fi network.
- **Transmit Error Packets:** Number of errors on packets transmitted on the Wi-Fi network.
- **Receive Error Packets:** Number of errors on packets received on the Wi-Fi network.
- Transmit Discard Packets: Number of packets transmitted on the Wi-Fi network that were dropped.
- Receive Discard Packets: Number of packets received on the Wi-Fi network that were dropped.

Wi-Fi Client Connection Statistics

- MAC Address: The hardware address of each client.
- **IP Address:** The network address assigned to the client by this gateway.

- **State:** Authentication state.
- Access Point: Access point, including the band of the Wi-Fi radio and the Network Name (SSID).
- RSSI: Received Signal Strength Indicator value in dBm and displayed in bars, while connected.
- Tx/Rx Rate: The speed in Mbps that packets travel between the gateway and the Wi-Fi client.

To restart either of the wireless radios, click the **Restart Wi-Fi Radio** button at the bottom of the appropriate column. All clients using the radio will be disconnected.

The statistics counters can be reset at any time by clicking the **Clear Statistics** button.

Wi-Fi Home

The Wi-Fi Home screen allows you to enable and disable the ARRIS Wi-Fi Home Wi-Fi optimization application. This feature combines your 2.4GHz and 5GHz Wi-Fi networks into a single Wi-Fi network and promotes Wi-Fi devices to move between each band to ensure the best coverage and bandwidth is available. The ARRIS Wi-Fi Home Wi-Fi optimization application is enabled by default.

Wi-Fi Home		Show Help
Status	●Enable ○Disable	
Choose SSID	2.4 GHz - ARRIS10156 5 GHz - ARRIS10156_5G Custom	
Network Name (SSID)	ARRIS10156	
WPA Version	WPA2 v	
Password	c#7bdhxqtx#p	
Save		

• Status: Choose Enable to display the other fields.

Note: When Status is **Disable**, the Wi-Fi tab shows the Primary link for configuring basic SSID parameters.

- Network Name (SSID): Enter the SSID name to use. The Gateway applies the SSID to both radios.
- WPA Version: Select the WPA version. The Gateway applies the selected value to both radios.
- Password: Enter the password you want to use to access Wi-Fi. The Gateway applies the password to both radios.

After making changes, click **Save** for the changes to take effect.

Primary

The Primary page configures basic Wi-Fi settings on either radio.

When Wi-Fi Home (band steering) is disabled, select the Primary link.

Primary Network Making a change to some pulldowns on this page appropriate fields for the change you have made.	Show Help	
Radio Selection	2.4 GHz Radio 🗸	
Radio state		
Wi-Fi Channel	Automatic 🗸	
Network Name (SSID)	ARRIS10156	
Isolate	OEnable OEnable	
Broadcast SSID	Enable Obisable	
Security	WPA - Default Password $\!$	
WPA Version	WPA2 v	
Password	c#7bdhxqbx#p	
Save		

- **Radio Selection:** Choose either **2.4 GHz Radio** or **5.0 GHz Radio**.
- Radio state

Indicates if the Wi-Fi radio is enabled or disabled.

Wi-Fi Channel

Choose **Automatic** to have the Gateway select the best operating channel for its environment. If a nearby wireless access point is transmitting on the same channel as the Gateway, the networks interfere with each other, reducing throughput on both. If you experience speed problems on your wireless LAN, test whether a particular choice of channel improves the data transfer.

Network Name (SSID)

The network ID used to identify this particular wireless LAN. The default SSID for the Gateway is Verizon-*xxxx* where *xxxx* is either 1 or 2 plus the last 4 digits of the serial number located on the side of the gateway.

Depending on their operating system or client wireless card, users must either:

- Select from a list of available wireless LANs that appear in a scanned list on their client.
- Enter this name on their clients in order to join this wireless LAN.

You can configure up to three SSIDs.

- Isolate: Set to Enable to force all connections between devices to go through the service provider's network, even if both devices are connected to the same wireless network.
- Broadcast SSID

When on (the default), the Gateway broadcasts its Network Name (SSID) to clients scanning for wireless networks. To connect to your wireless LAN, they must first choose the Network Name.

If disabled, this mode hides the wireless network from the scanning features of wireless client computers. Hiding the SSID prevents casual detection of the wireless network by unwanted neighbors and passers-by. The gateway WLAN will not appear

when clients scan for access points. If enabled, you must remember to enter the SSID when adding clients to the wireless LAN.



Note: While disabling the Broadcast SSID may prevent casual discovery of the wireless network, enabling security is the only true method of securing the network.

Security

The type of wireless encryption security in use:

- OFF-No Privacy
- WPA-PSK
- WPA-Default Password

See Wi-Fi security (page 54).

WPA Version

This field allows you to select the WPA version (WPA, WPA2, or WPA3) required for client connections. Select **WPA2** for maximum interoperability.

Password

The password must be at least eight characters when WPA is chosen.

After making changes, click **Save** for the changes to take effect.

Guest

The Guest page configures settings for a guest network.

ARRIS		ARRIS
Home System Broadband ¹	Wi-Fi Voice Home Network Firewall Diagnostics	
Status Wi-Fi Home Primary Gue	st Advanced MAC Filtering Tools WPS Schedule	
Guest Network		
Making a change to some pulldowns on this page a appropriate fields for the change you have made.	will automatically change the context below it, enabling you to fill only the	Show Help
Radio Selection	2.4 GHz Radio 🗸	
Guest SSID Enable	Enable Obisable	
Guest Network Name	ARRIS20156Guest	
Isolate	Enable Obisable	
Broadcast SSID	OEnable	
Security	WPA - PSK v	
WPA Version	WPA2 ~	
Password	1804289383	
Save		

- **Radio Selection:** Choose either **2.4 GHz Radio** or **5.0 GHz Radio**.
- **Guest SSID Enable:** Select Enable to deploy a guest network.
- Guest Network Name: Enter the SSID you want to use for the guest network.
- Isolate: Set to Enable to force all connections between devices to go through the service provider's network, even if both devices are connected to the same wireless network.

Broadcast SSID

When on (the default), the Gateway broadcasts its Network Name (SSID) to clients scanning for wireless networks. To connect to your wireless LAN, they must first choose the Network Name.

If disabled, this mode hides the wireless network from the scanning features of wireless client computers. Hiding the SSID prevents casual detection of the wireless network by unwanted neighbors and passers-by. The gateway WLAN will not appear when clients scan for access points. If enabled, you must remember to enter the SSID when adding clients to the wireless LAN.



Note: While disabling the Broadcast SSID may prevent casual discovery of the wireless network, enabling security is the only true method of securing the network.

Security

The type of wireless encryption security in use:

- OFF-No Privacy
- WPA-PSK
- WPA-Default Password

See Wi-Fi security (page 54).

WPA Version

This field allows you to select the WPA version (WPA, WPA2, or WPA3) required for client connections. Select **WPA2** for maximum interoperability.

Password

The password must be at least eight characters when WPA is chosen.

After making changes, click **Save** for the changes to take effect.

Advanced

The Advanced page configures advanced settings on the Wi-Fi network.

Select the **Advanced** link to access the Advanced page.

Advanced Network	ork Show Hein		
Making a change to some pulldowns on this page will a for the change you have made.	utomatically change the context below it, enabling you to fill only the appropriate fields	Show Help	
Radio Selection	2.4 GHz Radio		
WMM Power Save	●Enable Disable		
Power Level	100 \$		
Mode	B/G/N ≎		
Channel Width	20MHz 🗘		
RTS Threshold	2347		
Beacon Interval	100		
DTIM Interval	3		
Fragmentation Threshold	2346		
WPA Group Rekey Interval	60		
Save			

- Radio Selection: Choose either 2.4 GHz Radio or 5.0 GHz Radio.
- WMM Power Save: Enables WMM power save management. This can extend battery life for mobile devices by putting their radios into a low-power mode when not actively communicating.
- Power Level: Select the lowest power level (where 100% indicates maximum power) to cover your home or office. This is more important in high-density dwellings, to reduce interference with neighboring networks.
- Mode: The Wi-Fi mode of operation.
- Channel Width

The default (20 MHz) is compatible with all devices. Set to 20/40 MHz if most devices support 40 MHz channels. Note that any 20 MHz-only device on the network forces all devices back to 20 MHz bandwidth.

- RTS Threshold: Sets the packet size limit. When the threshold is passed, the ready to send/clear to send (RTS/CTS) function is invoked. The default setting is 2347 bytes. The allowable setting range is from 1 to 2347 bytes.
- Beacon Interval: Sets the time interval between beacon transmissions, in milliseconds. The Gateway uses these transmissions to synchronize the wireless network and its client devices. For best compatibility, use the default 100ms setting. Valid range: 20 to 1024ms.
- DTIM Interval: Sets the DTIM (Delivery Traffic Indication Message) Interval. The DTIM Interval informs the wireless client devices of the next available window for listening to broadcast and multicast messages. When the Gateway sends a DTIM beacon, the client devices hear the beacon and then listen for the messages. For best compatibility, leave the DTIM Interval at the default 1ms setting. Valid range: 1 to 255 ms.
- Fragmentation Threshold: Sets the fragmentation threshold. This threshold should be set to equal the maximum Ethernet frame size allowable on the link, including overhead. Setting a lower threshold can lower data throughput, since large frames could be fragmented and/or collisions could occur. The default setting is 2346. Valid range: 256 to 2346 bytes.

WPA Group Rekey Interval

The interval, in minutes, between exchanging new secret keys with each connected device. Secret keys are used to authenticate the devices to the protected network.

After making changes, click **Save** for the changes to take effect.

MAC Filtering

Use MAC Filtering to restrict access to your network.

Select the **MAC filtering** link under the Wi-Fi tab to open the MAC Filtering page.

MAC Filtering WARNING! When y and service to asso	ou ma ociateo	ike chan d Wi-Fi d	ges on t levices r	this page nay be d	e the per lisrupted	rformance d.
2.4 GHz Primary SSID Filtering:	O Disab	le Allow 	ODeny			
Guest SSID Filtering:	ODisab	le Allow	ODeny			
5 GHz						
Primary SSID Filtering:	ODisab	le Allow	ODeny			
Guest SSID Filtering:	ODisat	e Allow	ODeny			
Save						
Select Device:	No MA	Cs Found 🗸	·			
Manually Add MAC Address:						
	2.4 0	Hz Primary	2.4 GHz (Guest 🗹 5 G	Hz Primary	✓ 5 GHz Guest
Add					,	
Name/IP Address MAC Ad	ldress	2.4 GHz Primary	2.4 GHz Guest	5 GHz Primary	5 GHz Guest	Delete from lists
unknown 2c:f0:a2:a	4:6a:09	allowed*	allowed*	allowed*	allowed*	Delete

- MAC Filtering: Set each of the SSIDs as needed:
 - Disable: Turns off MAC filtering for this network.
 - Allow: Enables access only to the clients in the list (whitelisting). This provides high security, but requires you to add new devices to the list.
 - **Deny**: Denies access to the clients in the list (blacklisting).
- Select Device

Devices in this list are already connected to a network. Check the boxes corresponding to the networks you want to list this device in.

- Manually Add MAC Address: If you know the MAC address of a device you want to list, and it does not show up in the Select Device drop-down, enter it here. The format is nn:nn:nn:nn:nn, where nn Is two hexadecimal digits (0-9, a-f). Check the boxes corresponding to the networks you want to list this device in.
- Add: Click this button to add the selected device to the list.

The table at the bottom of this page shows the listed devices, and their status (allowed or denied) on each network. Click the **Delete** button next to a device to remove it from the list.

After making changes, click **Save** for the changes to take effect.

Tools

The Tools page scans the Wi-Fi bands and shows the activity on each channel.

						_							
Home System	Broadba	nd	Wi-Fi	Voice	Home N	etwork	Firewall	Diagno	ostics				
Status WI-FI Home	Guest	Advan	iced M/	C Filtering	Tools	WPS	Schedule						
Tools										Show	Help		
Warning: The 'A	nalyze	e Wire	eless'	comma	nd is a	n inva	isive fea	ature. C	lient	0.101	11010		
devices may be	tempo	oraril	y disc	onnecte	d from	Wi-Fi	service	e when t	this tes	st is			
performed.													
Analyza Wireles		1											
Analyze wheles	ə	J											
Channel Change Hist	ory - 2.4	GHz R	adio										
Channel Change Hist	tory - 2.4	GHz R	adio										
Channel Change Hist Time of change	tory - 2.4 Channel	GHz R	adio Reason										
Channel Change Hist Time of change Mon Jul 8 18:14:48 2019	tory - 2.4 Channel	GHz R Score 10	adio Reason ACS										
Channel Change Hist Time of change Mon Jul 8 18:14:48 2019	Channel	GHz R Score 10	adio Reason ACS										
Channel Change Hist Time of change Mon Jul 8 18:14:48 2019 Channel Change Hist	Channel 1 tory - 5 G	GHz R Score 10 Hz Rac	adio Reason ACS dio										
Channel Change Hist Time of change Mon Jul 8 18:14:48 2019 Channel Change Hist Time of change	Channel 1 tory - 5 G	GHz R Score 10 Hz Rac Score	adio Reason ACS dio Reason										
Channel Change Hist Time of change Mon Jul 8 18:14:48 2019 Channel Change Hist Time of change Tue Jul 9 02:31:47 2019	tory - 2.4 Channel 1 tory - 5 G Channel 161	GHz R Score 10 Hz Rac Score 10	adio Reason ACS dio Reason ACS										
Channel Change Hist Time of change Mon Jul 8 18:14:48 2019 Channel Change Hist Time of change Tue Jul 9 02:31:47 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:16:24 2019	tory - 2.4 Channel 1 tory - 5 G Channel 161 149	GHz R Score 10 Hz Rac Score 10 10	adio Reason ACS dio Reason ACS ACS										
Time of change Mon Jul 8 18:14:48 2019 Channel Change Channel Change Hist Time of change Tue Jul 9 02:31:47 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:01:62 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:01:62 2019	tory - 2.4 Channel 1 tory - 5 G Channel 161 149 161	GHz R Score 10 Hz Rac Score 10 10 10	adio Reason ACS dio Reason ACS ACS ACS										
Time of change Mon Jul 8 18:14:48 2019 Channel Change Time of change Time of change Tue Jul 9 02:31:47 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:16:24 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:16:24 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:16:22 2019	tory - 2.4 Channel 1 tory - 5 G Channel 161 149 161 149	GHz R Score 10 Hz Rac Score 10 10 10 10	adio Reason ACS dio Reason ACS ACS ACS										
Time of change Mon Jul 8 18:14:48 2019 Channel Change Time of change Tue Jul 9 02:31:47 2019 Tue Jul 9 02:31:47 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:16:24 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:01:24 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:01:24 2019 Tue Jul 9 00:01:62 2019 Tue Jul 9 00:01:62 2019	tory - 2.4 Channel 1 tory - 5 G Channel 161 149 161 149 161	GHz R Score 10 Hz Rac Score 10 10 10 10 10 10	ACS ACS ACS ACS ACS ACS ACS ACS ACS										
Time of change Mon Jul 8 18:14:46 2019 Channel Change Time of change Time of change Tue Jul 9 02:31:47 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:16:24 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:01:24 2019 Tue Jul 9 01:01:24 2019 Tue Jul 9 00:01:02 02019 Tue Jul 9 00:01:02 02019 Tue Jul 9 00:01:02 02019 Mon Jul 8 23:46:00 2019	tory - 2.4 Channel 1 tory - 5 G Channel 161 149 161 149 161 149	GHz R Score 10 Hz Rac Score 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	Adio Reason ACS dio Reason ACS ACS ACS ACS ACS ACS										

When first entering the Wi-Fi Tools screen, it displays a channel change history for both radios.

To scan for channel quality and nearby access points, click **Analyze Wireless**. The scan covers a frequency range within the 2.4 GHz or 5.0 GHz band. Channel selection depends on government regulated radio frequencies that vary from region to region. Channel selection can have a significant impact on performance, depending on other wireless activity close to this gateway.



Important: This scan disconnects any wireless client devices while in progress.

After the analysis completes, the Gateway displays graphs, showing a score for each channel tested on each radio. The score accounts for noise, interference, and traffic from other access points. The Gateway also displays a table showing other detected access points. The following is an example.

Radio	Channel	Bandwid	t RSSI	Network Name (SSID)/MAC	MAC
2.4 GHz	1	20 MHz	-72 dBm	AUR_EC0086	00:06:0D:5E:DD:F5
2.4 GHz	1	20 MHz	-52 dBm	Motorola	00:26:82:3A:92:D7
2.4 GHz	3	20 MHz	-48 dBm	island-0B3B20	D4:68:4D:4B:3B:23
5 GHz	36	20 MHz	-64 dBm	DG6800S-F702E-5G	78:96:84:DB:B2:3F
5 GHz	48	80 MHz	-34 dBm	Hidden:20:F1:9E:C8:45:F3	20:F1:9E:C8:45:F3
5 GHz	48	80 MHz	-34 dBm	bhARRIS0245	22:F1:9E:C9:43:D7

Access Points

Radio	Channel	Bandwidt	RSSI	Network Name (SSID)/MAC	MAC
5 GHz	48	40 MHz	-59 dBm	telenet-AEC6E	5C:35:3B:4A:EC:74
5 GHz	48	40 MHz	-56 dBm	telenet-AEE5F	5C:35:3B:4A:EE:65

WPS (Wi-Fi Protected Setup)

WPS is a simple way to add and securely configure new clients on the WLAN.

Radio Selection:	2.4 GHz Radio *
WI-Fi Protected Setup:	Enable Disable
Save	
WPS PIN	
WPS PIN Choose from the Radio Sele Fi client instructions.	ction pulldown, enter the WI-Fi Client's all digit PIN, Submit, then follow the Wi
WPS PIN Choose from the Radio Sele Fi client instructions. WPS PIN:	ction pulldown, enter the WI-Fi Client's all digit PIN, Submit, then follow the Wi Submit to Primary SSID
WPS PIN Choose from the Radio Sele Fi client instructions. WPS PIN: e.g. 12345670	ction pulldown, enter the WI-Fi Client's all digit PIN, Submit, then follow the Wi Submit to Primary SSID
WPS PIN Choose from the Radio Sele Fi client instructions. WPS PIN: e.g. 12345670 WPS Virtual Pushbuttor	ction pulldown, enter the WI-Fi Client's all digit PIN, Submit, then follow the Wi Submit to Primary SSID
WPS PIN Choose from the Radio Sele Fi client instructions. WPS PIN: e.g. 12345670 WPS Virtual Pushbuttor	ction pulldown, enter the WI-Fi Client's all digit PIN, Submit, then follow the Wi Submit to Primary SSID
WPS PIN Choose from the Radio Sele Fi client instructions. WPS PIN: e.g. 12345670 WPS Virtual Pushbuttor Choose from the Radio Sele	ction pulldown, enter the WI-Fi Client's all digit PIN, Submit, then follow the Wi Submit to Primary SSID

Wi-Fi Protected Setup (WPS) is not a security protocol. By default, Privacy is set to Wi-Fi Protected Access (WPA-PSK) with a 12-character security key. WPS allows you to securely share the exact security configuration with a new client that you are adding to the WLAN, without needing to look up and type this security key.

Clients can be added by implementing any of the WPS setups on this page. Not all wireless devices support WPS. Refer to their documentation.

Radio Selection:

Provides selection for either the 2.4 Ghz or the 5.0 Ghz frequencies.



Note: The Gateway allows only one radio to have WPS enabled at a time. The device defaults to ON for the 5 GHz radio.

Wi-Fi Protected Setup:

May be either **Enable** or **Disable**. To activate WPS features below, select **Enable** and click **Apply**.

Generate PIN:

Click Generate PIN; a unique 8 digit PIN is generated.

WPS PIN:

To add a new client:

Choose the desired radio (2.4 GHz or 5 GHz) from the Radio Selection pull-down.

- Enter the new client's PIN (a string of numbers) in the WPS PIN field.
- Click Submit to Primary SSID.
- Follow any instructions that came with the wireless client.
- WPS Virtual Pushbutton:

To add a new client:

- Choose the desired radio (2.4 GHz or 5 GHz) from the Radio Selection pull-down.
- Click the WPS Pushbutton to Primary SSID.
- Follow any instructions that came with the wireless client.

Schedule

Use the Schedule page to make a Wi-Fi network unavailable at certain times of day.

Schedule Making a change to some pulldowns on this appropriate fields for the change you have n	s page will automatically change the context below it, made.	enabling you to fill only the	Hide Help Wireless Schedule This feature allows you to block any or all Wireles			
Disable Scheduling			SSIDs for periods of time each day. This is a convenient way to improve security with a very modest energy savings benefit.			
SSID Scheduling 2.4 GHz Primary: 2.4 GHz Guest: 5 GHz Primary: E	inable ● Disable inable ● Disable		If Wireless Scheduling is disabled, wireless is available at all times. When Wireless Scheduling is enabled, the default settings are to block wireless access from Midnight to 5AM local time for selected SSIDs.			
5 GHz Guest: O E Save	inable Disable		SSID Scheduling may be enabled or disabled for each SSID. When disabled, that SSID does not take part in the schedule and is always available. When enabled, access to that SSID is blocked during the schedule blockout time.			
Multiple Days: Even Days of the week: Su Wireless Disabled at: Midn Wireless Enabled at: 05:00	yday ♥ un ✔Mon ✔Tue ✔Wed ✔Thu light ♥ 0AM ♥	u 🗹 Fri 🗹 Sat	Each day of the week has one Disable Wireless Time and one Enable Wireless Time. Each day can have unique Times if required. To block the entire day, select 'Disabled All Day'.			
Add to Schedule			To allow access for the entire day, select 'Enabled All Day'.			
Day Wireless Disab Everyday Midnight	Vieless Enabled at 05:00 AM	Delete	You must be sure your gateway WAN is up, timezone is set properly, and the system has found the NTP server for this feature to work properly.			

By default, wireless access is blocked from midnight to 5 a.m. You must ensure your Gateway WAN is up, timezone is set properly, and the Gateway has found the NTP server for this feature to work.

Wi-Fi security

By default, wireless security is set to WPA with a pre-defined WPA-Default key.

Other options are available from the Security drop-down menu that is included in each page under the Wi-Fi tab:

- WPA-PSK: Allows you to enter your own key, the most secure option for the wireless network. The key can be between eight and 63 characters, but for the best security it should be at least 20 characters. If you select WPA-PSK as the privacy setting, the WPA Version drop-down menu allows you to select the WPA version(s) that will be required for client connections. Choices are:
 - WPA-2, for maximum security
 - WPA/WPA-2 or WPA-2/WPA3, for maximum interoperability

All clients must support the version(s) selected in order to successfully connect.



Important: Ensure that the Wi-Fi client adapter supports this option. Not all Wi-Fi clients support WPA-PSK.

 OFF-No Privacy: Disables privacy on the network, allowing any wireless users to connect to the wireless LAN. Select this option if you are using alternative security measures such as VPN tunnels, or if the network is for public use.

Network tab

Links in the Network tab allow configuration of LAN-side services.

Select the Network tab to access the Network Status page and the links bar.

Home	System	Broadband	Wi-Fi	Network	Firewall	Diagnostics	Cellular
Status	Configure	Subnets & DHCP	DHCF	Reservation	DHCP Leases	ARP Table	UPnP

Network Status

Displays status and statistics for LAN-side interfaces.

Select the Network tab to view the status of the Network elements.

Home Network Status				✓Auto Refresh 107	Show Help
Gateway IPv4 Address DHCPv4 Netmask DHCPv4 Netmask DHCP Sarver DHCPv4 Start Address DHCPv4 End Address DHCPv4 End Address DHCP Leases Allocated Lease Time DHCP Drimary Pool Auto Reservation Secondary Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet Plantsfaces	192.188.1.254 255.255.255.0 Enabled Enabled 192.168.1.64 192.168.1.63 189 1 1 Days Private Disabled Disabled Off (private IP address)			AINM TARK
Interface Ethernet	Status Enabled	Active Devices	Inactive Devices		
Wi-Fi 2.4GHz Wi-Fi 5GHz	Enabled Enabled	0 0	0		
IPv6					
Status Global IPv6 Address Link-local IPv6 Address Router Advertisement Prefix IPV6 Delegated LAN Prefix	Unavailable				
IPv4 Statistics					
Transmit Packets Transmit Errors Transmit Discards Receive Packets Receive Errors Receive Discards	37485 0 176677 0 2				
IPv6 Statistics					
Transmit Packets Transmit Errors Transmit Discards	0 0 0				
LAN Ethernet Statistics					
State Transmit Bped Transmit Packets Transmit Dropped Transmit Errors Receive Pactets Receive Bytes Receive Unicast Receive Multicast Receive Multicast Receive Dropped Receive Errors	Port 1 down 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Port 2 down 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Port 3 down 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Port 4 down 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	
Clear Statistics					

- Gateway IPv4 Address: The Gateway's own IP address on the network.
- **DHCPv4 Netmask:** Gateway's own netmask on the network.
- DNS Proxy: The Gateway can provide DNS service for LAN clients.
- **DHCP Server:** If enabled, the Gateway is providing DHCP services to LAN clients.
- **DHCPv4 Start Address:** Starting IP address of the DHCP range served by the Gateway.
- DHCPv4 End Address: Ending IP address of the DHCP range served by the Gateway.
- DHCP Leases Available: Number of IP addresses of the DHCP range available to be served by the Gateway.
- DHCP Leases Allocated: Number of IP addresses of the DHCP range currently being served by the Gateway.
- Lease Time: The amount of time a LAN client keeps an IP address before needing to renew the lease.
- DHCP Primary Pool: Number of IP addresses of the DHCP range currently being served by the Gateway.
- Auto Reservation: Indicates if IP addresses become reserved as they are handed out by the DHCP server.
- Secondary Subnet: Shows Enabled if a Public Subnet or Cascaded Router is configured.

- Public Subnet: Whether a second subnet to distribute public addresses to DHCP clients has been configured on the Home Network Subnets & DHCP page.
- Cascaded Router Status: Whether a routing gateway behind this gateway has been specified on the Home Network Subnets & DHCP page.
- IP Passthrough Status: Whether an IP passthrough has been configured on the Firewall IP Passthrough page.

Interfaces

Interface	Status	Active Devices	Inactive Devices
Ethernet, Wi-Fi 2.4GHz, or Wi-Fi 5GHz.	State of the specified interface (Ethernet, Wi-Fi, etc.). Enabled Disabled	Number of local devices currently using the interface.	Number of local devices connected but not currently using the interface.

IPv6

- Status: May be Enabled or Unavailable
- Global IPv6 Address: The public IPv6 address of the gateway, whether dynamically or statically assigned.
- Link-local IPv6 Address: The private IPv6 address of the gateway, whether dynamically or statically assigned.
- **Router Advertisement Prefix:** The IPv6 prefix to include in router advertisements.
- IPv6 Delegated LAN Prefix: The IPv6 network address prefix that identifies the Gateway's network.

IPv4 Statistics/IPv6 Statistics

- Transmit Packets: IP packets transmitted.
- **Transmit Errors:** Errors on IP packets transmitted.
- **Transmit Discards:** IP packets dropped.
- Receive Packets: IP packets received.
- **Receive Errors:** Errors on IP packets received.
- Receive Discards: IP packets dropped.

LAN Ethernet Statistics

- State: May be Up or Down.
- **Transmit Speed:** Maximum speed of which the port is capable.
- Transmit Packets: Number of packets sent out from the port.
- **Transmit Bytes:** Number of bytes sent out from the port.
- **Transmit Dropped:** Number of packets sent out from the port that were dropped.
- Transmit Errors: Number of errors on packets sent out from the port.

- **Receive Packets:** Number of packets received on the port.
- **Receive Bytes:** Number of bytes received on the port.
- **Receive Unicast:** Number of unicast packets received on the port.
- Receive Multicast: Number of multicast packets received on the port.
- **Receive Dropped:** Number of packets received on the port that were dropped.
- **Receive Errors:** Number of errors on packets received on the port.

To clear the current LAN statistics information, click Clear Statistics.

Configure (Ethernet LAN)

The Network **Configure** link provides access to Ethernet LAN configuration elements.

Configu	re				Show Help
Ethernet: MDI-X:	Port 1 100M full dupl ▼ Auto	Port 2 100M half dup ▼ Off ▼	Port 3 10M full duple ▼ On ▼	Port 4 1G half duple> ▼ Auto ▼	
Save					

For each Ethernet Port, 1 through 4, valid selections are:

- Ethernet:
 - Auto (the default self-sensing rate)
 - 10M full- or half-duplex
 - 100M full- or half-duplex
 - or 1G full- or half-duplex
- MDI-X:
 - Auto (the default self-sensing crossover setting)
 - Off
 - On

After making changes, click **Save** for the changes to take effect.

Subnets & DHCP

Configures Internet protocol details for the home network.

Click the Network **Subnets & DHCP** link, and apply configuration details in the active text boxes.

Subbrets & DHCP Bink Help Marke scheme andwart on the page will advantatively change the context balax & exacting yore to fit only the appropriate factor Bink Help Private LAN Subbret Casterny PMA Address 122.108.1.264 DNS Proxy DNS Proxy DNS Proxy DNS Proxy Enable Clauble Clauble Casterny R. 10.61 Casterny R. 10.61 DHCP Server Enable Clauble Discret Faible Casterny R. 10.61 DHCP Vet Enable Clauble Discret Faible Clauble Casterny R. 10.61 Casterny R. 10.61 DHCP Vet Enable Clauble Discret Faible Clauble Casterny R. 10.61 Casterny R. 10.61 Casterny R. 10.61 DHCP Vet Enable Clauble Discret Faible Clauble Casterny R. 10.61 Casterny R. 10.61 Casterny R. 10.61 DHCP Vet Enable Clauble Casterny R. 10.61			
Ar the Audres 192.106.1.254 Subnet Mask 265.256.258.0 DNS Proxy 265.256.258.0 DNS Proxy DNS Proxy Enable Claable DHCP Server DHCP Server DHCP-4 Start Address 192.106.1.24 DHCP-4 Start Address 192.106.1.264 DHCP-4 Start Address 10.2.0.2.0.2.0.0.0.0.0.0.0.0.0.0.0.0.0.0	w to fill only the appropriate fields Show Help	& DHCP ge to some pulldowns on this page will automatically change the co	Subnets & DHCP Making a change to some put
Private LAN Subnet Casteway IPv4 Address 192.108.1.254 Subnet Mask 295.295.285.0 DNS Proxy DNS Proxy DNS Prover DNCP Server DHCP Server 102.108.1.264 DHCP Server 102.108.1.264 DHCP Ve Trable Classible DHCP Ve Trable Classible DHCP Ve Trable Classible DHCP Ve Trable Classible DHCP Ve Trable 10.2.10.1.264 Public Submet 10.2.10.1.264 Public Submet Made 10.2.2.1.261 DHCP Ve Trable 10.2.2.1.261 DHCP Ve Trable 10.2.2.1.261 DHCP Ve Trable 10.2.2.1.261 DHCP Ve Trable 10.2.2.1.261 DHCP Prot (P Prot		you have made.	for the change you have mad
Galeway IP-4 Address Bubbet Mask 255 255 255 25 DNS Proxy DNS Proxy DNS Proxy Enable Cinable Cinable DHCP-4 Enable Cinable Cinable Public Submet Public Subme		1 Subnet	Private LAN Subnet
Subert Mask 205.255.250.0 DNS Proxy DNS Proxy Enable © Enable © Enable DHCP Server DHCP Server DHCP Server Enable © Enable © Enable DHCP+4 Sent Address DHCP-4 Sent Address 102.105.154 DHCP-4 Server Enable © Enable © Enable DHCP+4 Sent Address DHCP-4 Sent Address 102.105.154 DHCP+4 Sent Address 102.106.154 DHCP+4 Sent Address 102.106.154 DHCP+4 Sent Address 102.106.154 DHCP+4 Sent Mode 0 Quite Submet Value Public Submet Masks 205.055.050.0 DHCP+4 Sent Address 205.055.050.0 DHCP+4 Sent Address 205.055.050.0 DHCP+4 Sent Address 205.055.050.0 DHCP+4 Sent Address 0 Phalle Submet Masks 205.055.050.0 DHCP+4 Sent Address 205.055.050.0 DHCP+4 Sent Address 205.055.00.0 DHCP+4 Sent Address 205.050.0 DHCP+4 Sent Address 205.055.00.0 DHCP+4 Sent Address 205.050.0 DHCP+4 Sent Address 205.0<		/4 Address 192.168.1.254	Gateway IPv4 Address
DNS Proxy DNS Proxy Enable Cluable DHCP Server DHCP Server DHCP Server Enable Cluable DHCP 4 End Address 102.161.263 DHCP 4 End Address 102.161.263 DHCP 4 End Address 102.161.263 DHCP 4 End Address 102.161.123 DHCP 4 End Address 103.161.123 DHCP 4 End Address 104.161.123 DHCP 4		¥ 255.255.255.0	Subnet Mask
DNS Prony Enable Chables DHCP Server DHCP Server DHCP Server DHCP Server Enable Chables DHCP+4 Start Address 120,161,164 DHCP+4 Start Address 120,101,164 DHCP+4 Start Address 120,101,164 DHCP+4 Start Address DHCP+4 Star			DNS Proxy
DHCP Sarver DHCP 45 tart Address 102 (58.1.54 DHCP 45 tart Address 102 (58.1.54 DHCP 45 tart Address 102 (58.1.53 DHCP Lasse 1 : 0 : 0 : 0 Days : Mours : Minutes : Seconds Option 6 Custom Option Value Public Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet DHCP 45 tart Address DHCP 45 tart 45		Enable CDisable	DNS Proxy Enable •E
DHCP 4 Server Enable Decade DHCP 4 Server Enable Decade DHCP 4 Server Enable 12:0 DHCP 4 Server Enable Degraine Degraine 10:0 Degraine 10:0 Degraine 10:0 Degraine 10:0 Degraine 10:0 Public Submet 10:0 Public Submet Mode 00:0 Degraine 10:0 Public Submet Mode 00:0 Defrequence 10:0 Public Submet Mode 10:0 Defrequence 10:0 Defrequence 10:0 Defreq Enad Adress 10:0 <th></th> <th>er</th> <th>DHCP Server</th>		er	DHCP Server
DHCP4 End Address 192.163.34 DHCP4 End Address 192.163.123 DHCP Lase 1 2 0 2 0 2 0 Dpy 1 Hours 1 Minutes 1 Seconds Option 6 Custom Option Value Public Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet Mode 0r 0 Allow Indown Traffic 0F 3 Public Subnet Made 2005.0500 DHCP4 End Address DHCP4 End Address DHCP4 End Address DHCP4 End Address DHCP4 End Address DHCP4 End Address		r Enable • Enable Olisable	DHCP Server Enable
DHCP+4 End Address 10:10.123 DHCP Lass 1:00:100 Days Hours: Minutes: Seconds Option 66 Contained Seconds Custom Option Value Public Submet Value Public Submet Contained Seconds Public Submet 25555500 DHCP+4 End Address 25555500 DHCP+4 End Address 2555500 DHCP+4 End Address Contained Public Primary DHCP Pool Phone Public Cascaded Router Frable Contained Public		Int Address 192.168.1.64	DHCPv4 Start Address
DHCPLass 1 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 2		d Address 192.168.1.253	DHCPv4 End Address
Dys : Hours : Moutes : Seconds Option 66		• 1 : 0 : 0 : 0	DHCP Lease
Option 66 Custom Option Value Custom Option Value Public Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet Off © Public Gatewy Allow Indown Traffic Off © Public Gatewy Public Subnet Public Gatewy Public Subnet Public Gatewy Pub		Days : Hours : Minutes : Seconds	
Custom Option Value Custom Option Value Custom Option Value Public Subnet Public Subnet Public Subnet Off Off Off Public Subnet Subn			Option 66
Custom Option Value Public Submet Public Submet Public Submet Off Off Public Submet Off Off Public Submet DHCP+4 Start Address DHCP		Jon Value	Custom Option
Public Submet Pu		ion Value	Custom Option
Public Submet Mode Off C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C		net	Public Subnet
Allow incoment Traffic Off © Public Galeway Address Public Guberet Masks Solo Discret Masks DHCP+4 End Address Primary DHCP Pool Primary DHCP Pool Cascaded Router Cascaded Router Cascaded Router		et Mode Off 0	Public Subnet Mode
Public Guterway Address Public Subnet Mask 255 255 255 0 DHCP4 Start Address DHCP4 End Address Primary DHCP Pool (Pinuta Public) Cascaded Router Cascaded Router Table Off ()		nd Traffic Off \$	Allow Inbound Traffic
Public Subnet Mask 255 255 255 0 DHCPv4 Start Address DHCPv4 End Address Primary DHCPP Pool @ Primar @ Public Cascaded Router Cascaded Router Cascaded Router		way	Public Gateway Address
DHCP+4 Start Address DHCP+4 Find Address Primary DHCP Pool Printe Public Cascaded Router Casca		et Mask 255.255.255.0	Public Subnet Mask
DHCPV4 End Address Primary DHCP Peod Phote Cascaded Router Cascaded Route Cascaded Route		irt Address	DHCPv4 Start Address
Primary DHCP Pool Private Public Cascaded Router Cascaded Router Cascaded Router Cascaded Router Cascaded Router		d Address	DHCPv4 End Address
Cascaded Router Cascaded Router Enable Ort C Cascaded Router Cascaded Router		CP Pool Private Public	Primary DHCP Pool
Cascaded Router Enable Off C		Router	Cascaded Router
Cascaded Router		outer Enable Off 0	Cascaded Router Enable
Address		outer	Cascaded Router Address
Network Address		dress	Network Address
Subnet Mask 255.255.255.248		k 255.255.255.248	Subnet Mask
Sava			Save

The server configuration determines the functionality of the DHCP settings. This functionality enables the Gateway to assign the LAN computer(s) a "private" IP address and other parameters that allow network communication. This feature simplifies network administration because the Gateway maintains a list of IP address assignments. Additional computers can be added to the LAN without the need to configure an IP address. This is the default mode.

Reference the subsections that follow for field definitions.

Private LAN Subnet

- Gateway IPv4 Address: The IP address of the device as seen from the LAN.
- **Subnet Mask:** The subnet portion of the IP addresses on the private LAN subnet.

DNS Proxy

DNS Proxy Enable: When enabled, the gateway will be the DNS server to LAN clients.

DHCP Server

The Start and End addresses must be in the same subnet as the Gateway IPv4 Address value.

- **DHCP Server Enable:** Specifies if the Gateway hands out leases to LAN-side clients.
- DHCPv4 Start Address: First IP address in the range being served to LAN clients by the Gateway DHCP server.
- DHCPv4 End Address: Last IP address in the range being served to LAN clients by the Gateway DHCP server.

- DHCP Lease: Specifies the default length for DHCP leases issued by the router. Enter lease time in dd:hh:mm:ss (days/hours/minutes/seconds) format.
- **Option 66:** The IP address or the hostname of a single TFTP server.
- **Custom Option:** Custom options may be added one at a time. The option may be 1-254.

Public Subnet

- Public Subnet Mode: To enable a second subnet to distribute public addresses to DHCP clients, choose Public Subnet from the drop-down menu; IP addresses assigned to LAN clients will then be public addresses.
- **Public IPv4 Address:** The IP address of the gateway, as seen from the WAN.
- Public Subnet Mask: Public subnet mask.
- DHCPv4 Start Address: First IP address in the range being served from a DHCP public pool.
- **DHCPv4 End Address:** Last IP address in the range being served from a DHCP public pool.
- Primary DHCP Pool: Enable a public subnet to have two DHCP pools from which to provide IP addresses to clients. If you choose the Primary DHCP Pool to be public, the Public Pool is used until there are no more addresses available, then the Private Pool addresses are given. If you select Private, the Private Pool addresses are given out first.

Cascaded Router

- Cascaded Router Enable: Select On from the drop-down menu when there is another router behind this Gateway.
- Cascaded Router Address: After selecting On from the drop-down menu, enter the IP address of the router behind this gateway in the LAN private IP subnet range.
- Network Address: After selecting On from the drop-down menu, enter the Network Address that defines the range of IP addresses available to clients of the router behind this gateway.
- Subnet Mask: After selecting On from the drop-down menu, enter the Subnet Mask for the network address that defines the range of IP addresses available to clients of the router behind this gateway.

To apply configuration changes, click **Save**, and if prompted, restart the gateway.

DHCP Reservation

Use DHCP Reservation to implement auto or manual DHCP lease reservation.

DHCP Reservation		Hide Help DHCP Auto Reservation: This feature automatically reserves the address of a client when the client makes its first attempt to get a DHCP lease.
Manual DHCP Reservation: Select MAC Address:	Select from this list V	Manual DHCP Reservation: If clients have not yet connected, if Auto Reservation is disabled, or if Auto Reservation has reached its limit, manual reservation and he used to some an IR Address for a
Manually Add MAC Address:	2c:f0:a2:a4:6a:09	particular client.
Reserved IP Address:	Private fixed: 192.168.1.65 Private fixed: 192.168.1.66 Private fixed: 192.168.1.67 Private fixed: 192.168.1.68 Private fixed: 192.168.1.69 Private fixed: 192.168.1.70	
Add DHCP Reservation		
Type Name	MAC Address IP Address Delete	
Static Es-Phone	2c:f0:a2:a4:6a:09 192.168.1.64 Delete	

- DHCP Auto Reservation: Automatically reserves the address of a client when it makes its first attempt to get a DHCP lease.
- Manual DHCP Reservation: Manually saves an IP address of a particular client in the event the client is not yet connected, if Auto Reservation is disabled, or if Auto Reservation has reached its limit.

DHCP Leases

Provides lease information for DHCP clients in tabular format.

DHCP Leases		Auto Refresh 110
DHCP Server: Enabled	LAN: Private	
DHCP Clients		
Hostname	MAC Address IP Address	Lease Time Type Remaining
NETOPIA-TEST2	00:1b:38:bf:2b:b2 192.168.1.64	17h 03m 14s Dynamic
Refresh		

- **DHCP Server:** Indicates if the DHCP service is enabled.
- LAN: Indicates if the primary DHCP pool is public or private.
- **DHCP Clients:** Provides lease information for DHCP clients in tabular format.

ARP Table

Provides access to the Gateway ARP table.

ARP Table		
MAC Address	IP Address	Interface
08:00:27:a9:5f:86	192.168.1.50	br1
3c:97:0e:4a:d4:93	192.168.1.41	br1
48:5d:36:da:87:0b	192.168.11.1	on
b8:16:19:66:da:d0	192.168.1.253	br1
Refresh	Clear ARP	Table

- Click **Refresh** to refresh the information on the ARP table.
- Click Clear ARP Table to clear information from the ARP table. Note that entries may be repopulated before the display refreshes.

UPnP

The UPnP screen provides the status of the UPnP and a table of UPnP clients on the gateway.

UPnP			Auto Refresh	Hide Help
UPnP: Advertisement Period:	Enabled 300	IGD/NAT-T: Advertisement TTL:	Enabled 4	The status of UPnP and the table of UPnP clients are displayed.
No	UPnP entries hav	e been found		
Refresh			_	

- Advertisement Period: The period, in seconds, the Gateway broadcasts UPnP information. A shorter advertisement period ensures control points have current device status, at the expense of additional network traffic.
- Advertisement Time to Live (TTL): The number of hops before the advertisement disappears. (A hop is the number of steps allowed to propagate for each UPnP advertisement.)
- IGD/NAT-T: Internet Gateway Device Protocol for Network Address Translation (NAT). Must always be enabled.

Firewall tab

Links on the Firewall tab provide access to security configuration pages on the gateway.

 Home
 System
 Broadband
 Wi-Fi
 Network
 Firewall
 Diagnostics
 Cellular

 Status
 Level
 Port Triggering
 Port Forwarding
 Packet Filter
 Public Subnet Hosts
 IP Passthrough
 DoS Protection
 Static NAT
 UPnP
 Access Control

 Service Blocking
 ALG

 <

Firewall Status

Displays the current state of the system firewall elements. Those elements turned on are labeled **Enabled**

Select the Firewall tab to open the **Firewall Status** page.

Firewall Status		Show Help
Level	Low	
Port Forwarding	Disabled	
Packet Filter	Enabled	
IP Passthrough	Disabled	
NAT Default Server	Disabled	
DoS Protection	Enabled	
UPnP	Enabled	
NAT	Enabled	
Service Blocking	Disabled	
Website Blocking	Disabled	
ALG Passthrough	Enabled	

Level

Sets the level of firewall protection to Off, Low or High.

The Firewall **Level** link provides access to this page of the Firewall. If IPv6 is disabled, the lower section of the page is not shown.

Level	Hide Help
IPv4 Setting	allowed.
○ off	Low: All outbound traffic, and service exports such as pinholes, are supported. Unsolicited inbound
● Low	traffic from the WAN will be dropped.
○ High	disabled.
IPv6 Setting	The following set of network services are allowed to be INITIATED by LAN-side devices:
This setting need not be the same as the IPv4 setting	TELNET
Ooff	 FTP (Active and Passive Mode) HTTP
● Low	HTTPS SMTP
○ High	DNS POP3
Save	• IMAP • NTP
	All other traffic will be dropped.
	Traffic initiated from WAN-side devices, except for remote administration, will be dropped.

- Off: All inbound and outbound traffic to the WAN is allowed.
- Low: All outbound traffic and service exports such as pinholes, are supported. Unsolicited inbound traffic from the WAN will be dropped.
- High:

Pinholes and other service exports are disabled.

The following set of network services are allowed to be initiated by LAN-side devices:

- TELNET
- FTP
- HTTP
- HTTPS
- SMTP
- DNS

- POP3
- IMAP
- NTP

All other traffic will be dropped.

Traffic initiated from WAN-side devices, except for remote administration, will be dropped.

After making changes, click **Save** for the changes to take effect.

Port Triggering

A trigger port offers temporary pinholes that are opened in response to particular outbound traffic, under the assumption that an application creates an outbound session X, and requires an inbound session Y to be forwarded through the NAT/Firewall into the LAN.

The Port Triggering link provides access to the Port Triggering page of the Firewall.

Port Triggering							Hide Help	
Na	ime	Trigger Protocol	Trigger Port(s)	Open Protocol	Open Ports	Delete		A trigger port offers temporary pinholes that are opened in response to particular outbound traffic,
tr	ig1	TCP/UDP	88-89	TCP	88-91	Delete		under the assumption that an application creates an outbound session X, and requires an inbound session Y to be forwarded through the NAT/Firewall
								into the LAN.
Port Trigger Entry								pinhole you are creating.
Application Name:								Trigger Protocol/Port Range: The port or range of ports on the selected protocol on which an application is sending traffic that needs to pass through the NUAT forumal!
Trigger Protocol: TCP/UDP V								
Trigger Port Range:								urough the NAT/firewall.
Open Protocol: TCP/UDP V								Open Protocol/Port Range: The port or range of ports on the selected protocol which will receive the
Open Port Range:								pinholed traffic.
	Ad	d						

Application Name

The name of the triggering rule you are creating that is not provided in the Select Application drop-down list.

Trigger Protocol

Applicable protocols are: TCP/UDP, TCP, and UDP.

Trigger Port Range

Enter the lowest port number in the range in the left box and the highest number in the right box. (Apply the same port number in both boxes if not a range.)

Open Protocol

Applicable protocols are: TCP/UDP, TCP, and UDP.

Open Port Range

The port or range of port on the selected protocol which will receive the pin-holed traffic.

Click Add after making any changes to the Port Triggering configuration.

Port Forwarding

Port Forwarding allows certain services to be forwarded directly from the Internet to a particular device. Some Internet applications, e.g. online games, file exchange, communications programs and servers, require port forwarding.

The Firewall Port Forwarding link provides access to the Port Forwarding page.

Hosted applications created by other applications cannot be modified on this page. You can create custom services if the application or service is not listed.

Port Forwarding						
Hosted Applicat	tions					
Call of Duty	Service Ports Device Delete Call of Duty TCP/UDP: 28960,20500,20510 myofficelaptop Delete					
Application Hos	sting Entry					
Service Needed by Device Add	Act of War - Direct Action myofficelaptop		Service Details			
Manage Custom	n Services Services					

Predefined games and software are available from the Service drop-down menu. See *List of supported games and software* (page 66). If you do not see the game or software in the list of pre-configured services, create a new custom service.

See Device List (page 27) for information on the device list accessed in Port Forwarding.

- To configure a custom service, click *Custom Services* (page 66).
- To view the protocols and port ranges used by a supported game or service, select the service name and click Service Details.
- To remove a software service or game from the Hosted Applications list, choose the software service or game and click **Delete**.

Service Details		Hide Help
Service Name	Act of War - Direct Action	This page displays the protocol and port range for each rule of the selected service.
Protocol	TCP/UDP	
Global Port Range	12222-12222	
Return to Port Forwarding		

The Service Details include:

- **Service:** The name of the custom service or application.
- Protocol: Applicable protocols are: TCP/UDP, TCP, and UDP.

 Global Port Range: The range of ports this application uses. Both boxes should contain the same port number if not a range.

Custom Services

Configures a custom port triggering service.

Custom \$	Services							
Service Lis	st							
Name	Global Port Range	Protocol	Host Port	Edit	Delete			
mygame	1 - 2	TCP/UDP	1	Edit	Delete			
Service En Service Nar	n try ne							
Global Port	Range		· · · ·					
Base Host Port								
Add	Add							
Return	to Port Forwarding							

 Edit:Click to edit an existing service. This populates the Service Entry fields with the current entry values.



Note: A custom service must be inactive before it can be edited.

Delete: Click to remove the service.

Service Entry

- Service Name: A unique identifier for the custom service.
- **Global Port Range:** Range of ports on which incoming traffic will be received.
- Base Host Port: The port number at the start of the port range the Gateway should use when forwarding traffic of the specified type(s) to the internal IP address.
- **Protocol:** Protocol type of Internet traffic:
 - TCP
 - UDP
 - Both
- Add: Click to save the changes.

Each time a custom service is added, the entry is added to the list of service names in the Service List. After defining a custom service, it becomes available in the **Service** menu on the Port Forwarding page as one of the selectable services.

• **Return to Port Forwarding:** Click to return to the Port Forwarding page.

List of supported games and software

AIM Talk Act of War - Direct Action Age of Empires II

Age of Empires, v.1.0	Age of Empires: The Rise of Rome, v.1.0	Age of Mythology
Age of Wonders	America's Army	Apache
Asheron's Call	Azureus	Baldur's Gate I and II
Battlefield 1942	Battlefield Communicator	Battlefield Vietnam
BitTornado	BitTorrent	Black and White
Blazing Angels Online	Brothers in Arms - Earned in Blood	Brothers in Arms Online
Buddy Phone	CART Precision Racing, v 1.0	Calista IP Phone
Call of Duty	Citrix Metaframe/ICA Client	Close Combat III: The Russian Front, v 1.0
Close Combat for Windows 1.0	Close Combat: A Bridge Too Far, v 2.0	Combat Flight Sim 2: WWII Pacific Thr, v 1.0
Combat Flight Sim: WWII Europe Series, v 1.0	Counter Strike	DNS Server
Dark Reign	Delta Force (Client and Server)	Delta Force 2
Delta Force Black Hawk Down	Diablo II Server	Dialpad
DirecTV STB 1	DirecTV STB 2	DirecTV STB 3
Doom 3	Dues Ex	Dune 2000
Empire Earth	Empire Earth 2	F-16, Mig 29
F-22, Lightning 3	FTP	Far Cry
Fighter Ace II	GNUtella	Grand Theft Auto 2 Multiplayer
H.323 compliant (Netmeeting, CUSeeME)	НТТР	HTTPS
Half Life	Half Life 2 Steam	Half Life 2 Steam Server
Half Life Steam	Half Life Steam Server	Halo
Hellbender for Windows, v 1.0	Heretic II	Hexen II
Hotline Server	ICQ 2001b	ICQ Old
IMAP Client	IMAP Client v.3	IPSec IKE
Internet Phone	Jedi Knight II: Jedi Outcast	Kali
KazaA	Lime Wire	Links LS 2000
Lord of the Rings Online	MSN Game Zone	MSN Game Zone DX
MSN Messenger	Mech Warrior 3	MechWarrior 4: Vengeance
Medal of Honor Allied Assault	Microsoft Flight Simulator	Microsoft Flight Simulator 98

Microsoft Golf 1998 Edition, v 1.0	Microsoft Golf 1999 Edition	Microsoft Golf 2001 Edition
Midtown Madness, v 1.0	Monster Truck Madness 2, v 2.0	Monster Truck Madness, v 1.0
Motocross Madness 2, v 2.0	Motocross Madness, v 1.0	NNTP
Need for Speed 3, Hot Pursuit	Need for Speed, Porsche	Net2Phone
Operation FlashPoint	Outlaws	POP-3
РРТР	PlayStation Network	Quake 2
Quake 3	Quake 4	Rainbow Six
RealAudio	Return to Castle Wolfenstein	Roger Wilco
Rogue Spear	SMTP	SNMP
SSH server	ShoutCast Server	SlingBox
Soldier of Fortune	StarCraft	StarLancer, v 1.0
Starfleet Command	TFTP	TeamSpeak
Telnet	Tiberian Sun: Command and Conquer	Timbuktu
Total Annihilation	Ultima Online	Unreal Tournament Server
Urban Assault, v 1.0	VNC, Virtual Network Computing	Warlords Battlecry
Warrock	Westwood Online, Command and Conquer	Win2000 Terminal Server
Wolfenstein Enemy Territory	World of Warcraft	X-Lite
XBox 360 Media Center	XBox Live 360	Yahoo Messenger Chat
Yahoo Messenger Phone	ZNES	eDonkey
eMule	eMule Plus	iTunes
mIRC Auth-IdentD	mIRC Chat	mIRC DCC - IRC DCC
pcAnywhere (incoming)		

Packet Filter

Packet filtering can improve network security by blocking unwanted traffic from passing through the Gateway.

Select the **Packet Filter** link under the Firewall tab.

Packet Filter Enable Packet Filters				Show
Packet Filter Rules				
1¢	Drop packets that match:	Enabled	Delete	
	IP Version of "IPv4 or IPv6"			
Add a 'Drop	Add a 'Drop' Rule Add a 'Pass' Rule			

- Enable Packet Filters: Click to enable packet filtering. When enabled, this button becomes Disable Packet Filters.
- Add Match: Click to enter the source or destination IP address the filter matches. Before using this button, use one of the following two.
- Add a 'Drop' Rule: Click to add a rule that drops packets matching the filter.
- Add a 'Pass' Rule: Click to add a rule that forwards packets matching the filter.

Public Subnet Hosts

Creates a subnet with a public IP address range on your LAN. Use only as instructed by your network provider.

Click the Firewall Public Subnet Hosts link.

Public Subnet Hosts	Show Help
You must configure a Public Subnet and "Allow Inbound Traffic" must be turned Off to use Public Subnet Hosts. <u>Click here</u>	

Click the link to proceed to the Home Network > *Subnets & DHCP* (page 58) page.

IP Passthrough

Allows a single PC on the LAN to use the public IP address of the Gateway.

This page also provides port address translation (PAT) or (NAPT – Network Address and Port Translation) through the same public IP address for all other hosts on the private LAN subnet.

IP Passthrough					Show Help
Making a change to some pulldowns on this page will automatically change the context below it, enabling you to fill only the appropriate fields for the change you have made.					
Allocation Mode:	Passthrough	1 *			
Default Server Internal Address:					
Passthrough Mode:	DHCPS-dynami	c *			
Passthrough Fixed MAC Address:					
Passthrough DHCP Lease:	Days: H	ours:	Minutes:	Seconds:	
	0		10	0	
Save					

- Allocation Mode: The passthrough mode; one of:
 - Off: disables passthrough.
 - Passthrough: assigns the Gateway's public IP address to a single LAN-side client.
 - Default Server: forwards externally-initiated traffic to a specific LAN-side client. Use this if you have a publically-available server, or have a network application that uses arbitrary port numbers (for example, certain online games).

The available fields in this page change, depending on the selected allocation mode.

Select **Passthrough** from the **Allocation Mode** pull-down menu, to assign and reuse the public WAN IP on a LAN computer. Use DHCP for addressing the designated passthrough PC. The acquired or configured WAN address is passed to DHCP, which will dynamically configure a single-servable-address subnet. This dynamic subnet configuration is based on the local and remote WAN address and subnet mask.

IP Passthrough mode

The following fields are available in IP Passthrough mode.

- Passthrough Mode: The method used to assign the WAN IP address to the selected LAN client:
 - DHCPS-dynamic: the Gateway assigns its WAN IP address to the first LAN client that requests a DHCP lease. It may be helpful, after the gateway has obtained a WAN IP address, to cycle the desired LAN client's interface or reboot it. On disabling this feature, you should reboot the LAN client.
 - DHCPS-fixed: the Gateway assigns its WAN IP address to a specific LAN client. It may be helpful, after the gateway has obtained a WAN IP address, to cycle the LAN client's interface or reboot it. On disabling this feature, you should reboot the LAN client.
 - Manual: a LAN client must be manually configured with the gateway's assigned WAN IP address and gateway information.
- Passthrough Fixed MAC Address: When Passthrough Mode is DHCPS-fixed, this is the MAC of the selected LAN client.

Passthrough DHCP Lease: When Passthrough Mode is DHCPS, this is the duration of the lease that will be handed out by the gateway to the LAN client.

Default Server mode

The following fields are available in Default Server mode. Other fields are greyed out, indicating that they do not apply.

IP Passthrough	an and the
Making a change to some pulldowns on this page will automatically change the context below it, enabling you to fill only the appropriate fields for the change you have made.	SNOW Help
Allocation Mode Default Server ~	
Default Server Internal Address Choose from List	
No MACs Found	
Manual Entry	
Passthrough Mode DHCPS-dynamic v	
Passthrough Fixed MAC Address	
Manual Entry	
Passthrough DHCP Lease Days Hours Minutes Seconds	
0 0 10 0	
Save	

Default Server Internal Address: The IP address of the LAN-side device to receive unexpected or unknown traffic.

Choose the device from the list. If the device is not in the list (for example, it is currently offline), enter its MAC address in the **Manual Entry** field.

DoS Protection

The Gateway includes default settings to block the most common types of DoS attacks. For special requirements or circumstances, a variety of additional blocking characteristics are offered.

Choose the Firewall **DoS Protection** link.

DoS Protection		
Making a change to some pulldowns on this page will automatically change the con appropriate fields for the change you have made.	Show Help	
Drop packets with invalid source or destination IP address	Enable Obisable	
Protect against port scan	Enable ODisable	
Drop packets with unknown ether types	Enable Obisable	
Drop packets with invalid TCP flags	Enable Obisable	
Drop incoming ICMP Echo requests to LAN	Enable ODisable	
Drop incoming ICMP Echo requests to Device LAN Address	Enable Obisable	
Drop incoming ICMP Echo requests to Device WAN Address	Enable Obisable	
Flood Limit	Enable Obisable	
Flood rate limit	4	
Flood burst limit	8	
Flood limit ICMP enable	Enable ODisable	
Flood limit UDP enable	©Enable ODisable	
Flood limit UDP Pass multicast	Enable ODisable	
Flood limit TCP enable	Enable Obisable	
Flood limit TCP SYN-cookie	OEnable OEnable	
Save		

In most cases, you should accept the default settings.

- Drop packets with invalid source or destination IP address: Drops packets with invalid source or destination IP address(es).
- Protect against port scan: Detects and drops port scans.
- Drop packets with unknown ether types: Drops packets with unknown ether types.
- Drop packets with invalid TCP flags: Drops packets with invalid TCP flag settings (NULL, FIN, Xmas, etc.).
- Drop incoming ICMP Echo requests to LAN: Drops all ICMP (Ping) echo requests from LAN-side devices.
- Drop incoming ICMP Echo requests to device LAN Address: Drops all echo requests coming from the Internet to LAN-side addresses of the Gateway.
- Drop incoming ICMP Echo requests to device WAN Address: Drops all echo requests coming from the Internet to WAN-side addresses of the Gateway, except anycast addresses.
- Flood Limit: Detects and drops packet flooding attacks.
- Flood rate limit: Specifies the number of packets per second before dropping the remainder.
- Flood burst limit: Specifies the number of packets in a single burst before dropping the remainder.
- Flood limit ICMP enable: Detects and drops ICMP traffic packet flooding attempts.
- Flood limit UDP enable: Detects and drops UDP traffic packet flooding attempts.
- Flood limit UDP Pass multicast: Excludes UDP multicast traffic. On by default.
- Flood limit TCP enable: Excludes TCP traffic. Off by default.
Flood limit TCP SYN-cookie: Drops TCP SYN cookies flooding attempts.

After making changes, click **Save** for the changes to take effect.

Static NAT

The Static NAT mapping feature allows for a 1–to–1 mapping between a public WAN IP address and an internal private Local Host IP address.

Click the Firewall Static NAT link.

Static NAT		<u>Hide Help</u>
Status: Public IP Address: Local Host: Bypass Firewall: Allow Inbound:	Enable Disable Disable Enable Disable Enable Disable	The Static NAT Mapping feature allows for a 1-to-1 mapping between a Public WAN IP address and an internal private Local Host IP address. All traffic from the Local Host will be forwarded onto the Internet, and appear to have the Public IP address as its source address. Downstream traffic destined for the Public IP address will be forwarded to the Local Host. Status: The state of each Static NAT entry. This is
Add		normally enabled.
No custom	route entries have been defined	Public IP Address: The Public IP address should not be the gateway's WAN IP address. Your Internet Service Provider must assign this address to you, and set up a route to this address. Assigning an arbitrary public IP address will not work.
		Local Host: IP Address of the LAN-side host.
		Bypass Firewall: allows unsolicited traffic to bypass any firewall rules.
		Allow Inbound: allows unsolicited traffic destined for the Public IP address to be forwarded to the Local Host.

- Status: The state of each Static NAT entry (usually Enabled).
- Public IP Address: A public IP address, assigned by your service provider. This should not be the WAN IP address of the Gateway.



Note: Assigning an arbitrary public IP address will not work.

- Local Host: IP address of the LAN-side host.
- Bypass Firewall: When enabled, unsolicited traffic bypasses any firewall rules.
- Allow Inbound: When enabled, the Gateway forwards unsolicited traffic destined for the public IP address to the local host.

After making changes, click **Save** for the changes to take effect.

UPnP

Universal Plug and Play (UPnP) allows discovery UPnP-enabled devices in Microsoft environments. Leave these settings unchanged unless instructed by support or your service provider.

UPnP		
Making a change to some pulldowns on this page will automatically cho for the change you have made.	Show Help	
UPnP (Universal Plug and Play)	•Enable Obisable	
Advertisement Period	300	
Advertisement Time to Live	4	
IGD/NAT-T	•Enable Disable	
Save		

- UPnP: Choose Enable to enable UPnP.
- Advertisement Period: The period, in seconds, the Gateway broadcasts UPnP information. A shorter advertisement period ensures control points have current device status, at the expense of additional network traffic.
- Advertisement Time to Live (TTL): The number of hops before the advertisement disappears. (A hop is the number of steps allowed to propagate for each UPnP advertisement.)
- IGD/NAT-T: Internet Gateway Device Protocol for Network Address Translation (NAT). Must always be enabled.

Access Control

Use the Access Control screen to block access to particular websites.

Access Control			511 only the annunciate Colda	Show Help
faking a change to some pulldow	ins on this page will automatically char	nge the context below it, enabling you to f	ill only the appropriate neids	
r the change you have made.				
Disable Access Control				
				_
Vebsite Blocking				
Website URL				
Add Website				
				_
	Website URL		Delete	
	badplace.xxx		Delete	
				-
ime of Day Profiles				
Access	s Profile	Operation		
Default	t Profile	Edit		
Profile News				
rome Name	Add new profile			
fultiple Days Days of the week	Every day ≎ ∵Sun ⊘Mon	⊘Tue ⊘Wed ⊘Thu		-
fultiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Add to Profile	Every day ≎ Sun @Mon Blocked All Day ≎ Midnight ≎	⊘Tue ⊘Wed ⊘Thu		-
fultiple Days Jays of the week Access Begins at Add to Profile	Every day Sun Mon Blocked All Day Midnight	⊘Tue ⊘Wed ⊘Thu	⊘Fri _Sat	
Autiple Days ays of the week Access Begins at Add to Profile	Every day C Sun @Mon Blocked All Day C Midnight C	⊘Tue ⊘Wed ⊘Thu	⊘Fri ⊡Sat	
Aultiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Access Ends at Add to Profile Default Profile Day of Week	Every day C Sun @Mon Blocked All Day C Midnight C	⊘Tue ⊘Wed ⊘Thu Access Ends at		
Auttiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Access Ends at Add to Profile Default Profile Day of Week Sunday	Every day Sun @Mon Blocked All Day Midnight Access Begins at Enabled All Day	⊘Tue ⊘Wed ⊘Thu Access Ends at		
Iultiple Days lays of the week cccess Begins at cccess Ends at Add to Profile Default Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday	Every day Sun Mon Blocked All Day Midnight Access Begins at Enabled All Day Midnight	⊘Tue ⊘Wed ⊘Thu Access Ends at - 07:00 AM	⊘Fri Sat Delete	
Aultiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Add to Profile Default Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday Tuesday	Every day Sun Mon Blocked All Day Midnight Access Begins at Enabled All Day Midnight	⊘Tue ⊘Wed	✓Fri Sat Delete Delete	
Auttiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Add to Profile Default Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday	Every day Sun Mon Blocked All Day Midnight Access Begins at Enabled All Day Midnight Midnight	⊘Tue	✓Fri Sat Delete	
Multiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Access Ends at Add to Profile Default Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday	Every day Sun Mon Blocked All Day Midnight Enabled All Day Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight	Tue Wed Thu Access Ends at 0 07:00 AM 0 07:00 AM 0 07:00 AM 0 07:00 AM 0	✓Fri Sat Delete Delete Delete Delete Delete Delete	
Autiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Add to Profile Defauit Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday	Every day © Sun @Mon Blocked All Day © Midnight © Access Begins at Enabled All Day Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight	Tue Wed Thu Access Ends at 0 07:00 AM 0	✓Fri Sat	
Multiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Access Ends at Add to Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday	Every day © Sun Mon Blocked All Day © Midnight © Access Begins at Enabled All Day Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Enabled All Day	Image: Weight in the image:	✓Fri Sat	
Multiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Access Ends at Add to Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday	Every day _ © Sun @Mon Blocked All Day © Midnight © Access Begins at Enabled All Day Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Enabled All Day	⊘Tue ⊘Wed ⊘Thu Access Ends at 0 - 07:00 AM	✓Fri Sat	
Multiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Access Ends at Add to Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday	Every day _ © Sun @Mon Blocked All Day © Midnight © Access Begins at Enabled All Day Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Enabled All Day	Tue Wed Tue Access Ends at - 07:00 AM	✓Fri Sat	
Autiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Access Ends at Add to Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday Bevice Restriction	Every day _ © Sun @Mon Blocked All Day © Midnight © Access Begins at Enabled All Day Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Enabled All Day	Tue Wed Tue Access Ends at - 07:00 AM	✓Fri Sat	
Multiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Access Ends at Add to Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Friday Saturday Nevice Restriction	Every day _ © Sun @Mon Blocked All Day © Midnight © Access Begins at Enabled All Day Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Enabled All Day Status Connection Type	Tue Wed Thu Access Ends at 1 0 - 1 07:00 AM 1 07:	✓Fri Sat Delete	
Aultiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Add to Profile Default Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday Device Restriction Device Name 28:d2:44:54:54	Every day _ © Sun @Mon Blocked All Day © Midnight © Access Begins at Enabled All Day Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Enabled All Day Status Connection Type 4:32 offine wired	⊘Tue ⊘Wed ⊘Thu Access Ends at - 07:00 AM	✓Fri Sat	
Multiple Days Days of the week Access Begins at Access Ends at Add to Profile Day of Week Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Friday Saturday Nevice Restriction Device Name MAC Addres DadsDesktop 28:d2:44:54:54	Every day _ © Sun @Mon Blocked All Day © Midnight © Access Begins at Enabled All Day Midnight Midnight Midnight Midnight Enabled All Day Status Connection Type 4:32 offine wired	Tue Wed Thu Access Ends at 07:00 AM	✓Fri Sat	

Website Blocking

Website URL: Enter the URL of a website you want to block, then click Add Website.
 The table shows all listed websites. Click Delete next to any website to remove it from the list.

Time of Day Profiles

You can create profiles, blocks of time when website blocking is active. Individual devices can be assigned to different profiles.

Each row in the table displays one profile. Use the Edit button to edit that profile.

- **Profile Name:** Enter the name of a new profile and click **Add new profile**.
- Multiple Days: Choose Every Day, Weekdays, or Weekends.
- Days of the week: Check or uncheck days as needed to set up your profile.
- Access Begins at: Choose Enabled All Day, Blocked All Day, or a time of day.
- Access Ends at: Choose a time of day later than the beginning time.

If you want to block access (for example) from 9 p.m. to 7 a.m., you need to create two blocks of time: 9 p.m. to midnight, and 12:01 a.m. to 7 a.m.

When finished, click **Add to Profile**.

Blocking

Blocks selected services from Gateway clients.

Blocking Making a change to son appropriate fields for the Enable Service	ne pulidowns on th e change you have Blocking	nis page will automatically chan made.	Hide Help Service Blocking: When Service Blocking is enabled, the Services in the list are blocked from clients of the gateway. Select Service: Select services from the pulldown list to be blocked. A custom service can be blocked	
Select Service From	List:	by creating a name and port. Trusted IP: Manually enter the LAN-side IP Address of clients to be trusted.		
Add Service]			
Name	Port	Protocol	Delete	
GRE		GRE	Delete	
Trusted IP: Add Trusted IP				
	Trusted IP Add	ress		
	192.168.1.4	1	Delete	

- Enable Service Blocking: When enabled, the services in the list are blocked from LANside clients. The button name changes to Disable Service Blocking.
- Select Service From List: Select services from the pull-down list to be blocked. A custom service can be blocked by creating a name and port.
- Trusted IP: Manually enter the LAN-side IP address of clients to be trusted and not have services blocked.

ALG

Application Level Gateway (ALG) supports address and port translation for certain protocols such as FTP, TFTP, SIP, etc.

ALG		Hide Help
FTP:	Enable Disable	FTP: This feature provides the File Transfer Protocol.
H.323:	● Enable ○ Disable	H.323: This feature provides audio-visual communications support.
TFTP:	● Enable ○ Disable	TFTP: Trivial File Transfer Protocol allows get/put a file from/to a remote host.
PPTP:	Enable O Disable	PPTP: Point-to-Point Tunneling supports virtual private networking.
IP Sec:	● Enable ○ Disable	IPSec (ESP): This feature helps ESP (IPsec encryption) work properly when using NAT. Can sometimes cause problems for non-NATed hosts (such as devices on the Public LAN).
SIP:	Enable Disable	SIP: This feature understands the SIP protocol used
Save		by the specific applications and uses a protocol packet-inspection of traffic through it. A NAT router with a built-in SIP ALG can re-write information within the SIP messages (SIP headers and SDP body) making signaling and audio traffic between the client behind NAT and the SIP endopint
		nossible

- **FTP:** When enabled, provides support for File Transfer Protocol.
- H.323: When enabled, provides audio-visual communications support.
- TFTP: When Trivial File Transfer Protocol is enabled, it allows get/put of a file from/to a remote host.
- PPTP: When Point-to-Point Tunneling is enabled, it supports virtual private networking.
- IPSec: This feature helps ESP (IPsec encryption) work properly when using NAT. It can sometimes cause problems for non-NATed hosts (such as devices on the Public LAN).
- SIP: This feature understands the SIP protocol used by the specific applications and does a protocol packet-inspection of traffic through it. A NAT router with a built-in SIP ALG can re-write information within the SIP messages (SIP headers and SDP body) making signaling and audio traffic between the client behind NAT and the SIP endpoint possible.

Diagnostics tab

Links on the Diagnostics tab provide the ability to run diagnostics, test Internet access, and examine various information stored in logs.

Home	System	Broadband	Wi-Fi	Network	Firewall	Diagnostics	Cellular	
Trouble	eshoot L	ogs NAT Table	Tech Su	pport Info				

Troubleshoot

Use the features on the Troubleshoot page to examine the elements and functions on the Gateway.

Troubleshoot				Hide Help
Running this test will he	elp locate problems with	This "Multi-layer" diagnostic examines the functionality of the gateway from the physical		
Ethernet	-	Details		connections to the application traffic being sent by users through the gateway. This sequence of tests takes approximately one minute to gaterate results.
DSL	-	Details		Each test generates one of the following result codes:
PTM	-	Details		Pass: The test was successful.
IP	-	Details		 Fail: The test was unsuccessful. Skipped: The test was not performed
DNS	-	Details		because a pre-requisite test failed or the test is not appropriate.
6rd Continuity	-	Details		Test Internet Access
Run Full Diagno	stics]	Enter an address or an IP address in the address field and click on: "Ping" to see if this gateway can loop a message back and forth to the remote host
Test Internet Acces	s			"Traceroute" to see what route or nodes the
Enter a	n Internet Address in	the 'Address	' field and click on the button	packet goes through to get to the remote host.
Address	est to perform.			"NSLOOKUP" to see if the host name is translated by a Name Server to an IP address.
Preferred protoco	ol IPv4 IPv6	Ping	NSLookup	Results will be displayed in the "Progress Window " as they are generated.
Progress Window				
			11	

Note: Not all Gateway models have all the interfaces listed.

• **Run Full Diagnostics:** Click to run tests on each physical interface.

Click the **Details** buttons for each interface to see detailed results of the tests. The troubleshooting details retrieved depend on the router configuration and network type.

Each test generates one of the following result codes:

Pass	The test was successful.
Fail	The test was unsuccessful.
Skipped	The test was skipped because a test on which it depended failed.
Pending	The test timed out without producing a result. Try running the test again.
Warning	The test was unsuccessful. The service provider equipment your Gateway connects to may not support this test.

Test Internet Access

This test checks connectivity between the Gateway and an external IP address.

• Address: The IP address or name of an external host system.

- **Preferred Protocol:** Select IPv4 or IPv6 as appropriate.
- **Ping:** Sends ICMP (Ping) packets to the remote host.
- Traceroute: Lists the route that packets take to the remote host, showing response times for each hop.
- **NSlookup:** Performs a name server lookup on the remote host.
- **Progress Window:** Shows the results of a Ping, Traceroute, or NSlookup test.

Example:

This graphic is an example of the Troubleshooting details on the Ethernet Details page.

Details - Ethernet Check			
This test checks the Ethernet modu	les of the board.		
Ethernet Ports	Pass		
orwarding / Bridging	Pass		
Return to Troubleshoot			

Logs

Displays saved information about the Gateway operational status.

Select the **Logs** link under the Diagnostics tab.

Logs	Hide Help
Making a change to the pulldown on this page will automatically change the content below it.	The system log is a chronological list of events that
Clear Log Save to File Select Log System V	have occurred in the gateway.
	Clear Log: Removes all entries from the log.
00000-00-00700:02:28 L3 sdb1956]: AutoC(1): Use saved VC P0000-00700:02:28 L7 sdb1956]: conn[2]: autocfg alarm set for 90 seconds P0000-00700:02:28 L6 sdb[356]: conn[2]: primary WAN link is up	Save to File: Saves the current entries to a file on your PC.
P0000-00-00100:02:28 17 dhcpcd[3317]: b2: using ClientID 00:2f:76:61:72:2f:74:6d:70:2f:64: P0000-00-00100:02:28 17 dhcpcd[3317]: b2: executing '/sbin/sdbh_conn', reason PREINIT	Select Log: Choose the desired log.
P0000-00-00700:02:28 L6 sdb[956]: received event (3) from client connh[3920] P0000-00-00T00:02:28 L6 sdb[956]: received event (3) from client connh[3920] P0000-00-00T00:02:28 L6 sdb[956]: received event (3) from client connh[3920]	
P0000-00-00T00:02:28 L7 dhcpcd[3917]: Delaying the starting of DHCP client by 3 seconds P0000-00-00T00:02:29 L7 sdb[556]: link[2]: setting state from 'down' to 'up'	
P0000-00-00T00:02:29 L7 sdb[956]: jp6.conn[1]: setting state from 'unset' to 'down' P0000-00-00T00:02:29 L7 sdb[956]: ip6.conn[1].autoconf.slaac: setting state from 'unset' to D0000-00-00T00:02:20 L7 sdb[956]: stating dbm clipt args dbm6a d so 'unset' to D0000-00-00T00:02:20 L7 sdb[956]: stating dbm clipt args dbm6a d so 'unset' to	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L7 sdb[956]: starting process /bin/dhcp6c (pid 3929) P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 sdb[956]: starting process /bin/dhcp6c (pid 3929)	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 sdb[956]: IPv6: matpus_update P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 sdb[956]: IPv6: rady_update	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L3 dhcp6c[3929]: main: cfparse success P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L3 dhcp6c[3936]: client6 start: client6 start: adding event DHCP6S IN	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: client6 timo: Invoked ev State:0 P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: cached_iana_present: Checking if cached ia info prese	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: cached_iana_present: parsing file START IA-NA	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: cached_iana_present: parsing file IA-ID 1 T1 302400 T	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: cached_iana_present: parsing file ADDRESS 2001:470:8c	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: cached_iana_present: Address present in cache file P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L3 dhcp6c[3936]: client6_send_confirm: Sending CONFIRM	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L3 dhcp6c[3936]: dhcp6c_build_cached_ia_list: Building cached IA_NA an	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: dhcp6c_build_cached_ia_list: IANA added to the list	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: dhcp6c_build_cached_ia_list: IAPD added to the list	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L3 dhcp6c[3936]: confirm_cached_ia: Creating CONFIRM event P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: client6_send: client6_send Invoked ev State:8	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: copy_option: set client ID (len 28)	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3336]: copy_option: set elapsed time (len 2) D0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3336]: copy_option: set elapsed time (len 2)	
PODUC-00-00100.02.30 Le uncpec(3336). copy_option: set option request (len e) PODUC-00-00100.02.30 L3 dhence(3336). clienté send: transmit failed: Cannot assign requeste	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: client6 send: client6 send Invoked ev State:5	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: copy_option: set client ID (len 28)	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: copy_option: set elapsed time (len 2)	
P0000-00-00T00:02:30 L6 dhcp6c[3936]: copy_option: set option request (len 6)	

- Select Log: The logs you want to display: System and Firewall.
- Display Level: The lowest severity level you want to display. Lower levels such as Notice or Info provide a great deal of detailed information.
- Clear Log: Click to erase all log entries.
- Save to File: Click to download a copy of the logs to your computer as a text file.



Note: Some browsers, such as Internet Explorer for Windows, require specifying the Gateway device's LAN address as a *Trusted Site* in *Internet Options: Security*. This is necessary to allow the download of the log text file to the PC.

NAT Table

The NAT Table page displays the network address translation sessions that are NAT mappings used by the gateway.

NAT Table Auto Refresh 59								
NAT Enabled Full cone Type NAPT Local Host								
NAT Table								
Protocol	Timeout	Local Source	Global Source	Destination				
tcp	19	10.2.75.18:57305	10.2.75.18:57305	10.184.19.128:443				
tcp	16	10.2.75.18:57303	10.2.75.18:57303	10.184.19.128:443				
tcp	17	10.2.75.18:57304	10.2.75.18:57304	10.184.19.128:443				
tcp	9	10.2.75.18:57299	10.2.75.18:57299	10.184.19.128:443				
tcp	28800	10.2.75.18:57306	10.2.75.18:57306	10.184.19.128:443				
Refresh	Refresh							

Tech Support Info

Collects system information that can be used by technical support to debug certain issues.

Tech Support Info	Show Help
Collect Tech Support Info	Silve nety

Click **Collect Tech Support Info** to begin gathering information. When the Gateway finished, the screen refreshes and displays another button:

Tech Support Info Collect Tech Support Info	Show Help
WARNING: It is recommended that you save the Tech Support Info file with the specified name.	
Save Tech Support Info to File	

Click **Save Tech Support Info to File** to download the information to your computer. Do not change the name unless instructed by technical support.

Cellular tab

Links available on the Celluar tab provide access to configuration options and viewable information about the cellular network.

Select the Celluar tab to access Cellular links bar.

Home	System	Broadband	Wi-Fi	Network	Firewall	Diagnostics	Cellular
Cellular Statistics		Cellular Setting	js APNI	Management			

Cellular Statistics

Displays the statistics, status, and current parameter settings of the Gateway cellular connection.

Select the Cellular Statistics link under the Cellular tab to view the Cellular Statistics.

Cellular Module Information									Auto Refresh 13		
Model Version Manufactu Vendor Nai Mode IMEI IMSI	rer me	EM12 EM12GPAR01A16M4 er Quectel te quectel LTE 869710030091064 311480547276144				G					
Status											
Cellular Co	nnectio	n:Up									
RSSI -85 Frequency Band B2 MCC 311 MNC 480 PCI 9 Cell ID 0x799D0E ICCID 89148000005607499118 MDN +17792793695 CPIN READY COPS 0,0,"Verizon ",7 RSRP -112.00 RSRQ -12.00 TX_Power -4 EARFCN 1150 DL Bandwidth 10 UL Bandwidth 10 SINR 12 Registration Status registered, home network											
PDP P	DP	PDP	Confi	gured	Active	En	et	Enet	MAC	IPv4	IF
Data1	ntext 3 If	Type PV4V6	Al vzwin	PN ternet	APN vzwintern	ifna et wwa	me n0.3	State Up	ea:58:23:f5:ad:01	100.107.215.76	2600:1010:b00d:5d01
4											•
APN Statistics											
PDP	Pkts	By	tes	Ucast	t Mcast	Errors	Dro	ps			
Data1 RX	437688	3259	61341	43768	8 0	0	0				
Data1 TX	300129	6388	3316	na	na	0	0				

The Cellular Statistics page displays the following information:

Module

Model:

Indicates the Cellular modem model number.

- Version: Indicates the version of the Cellular module.
- Manufacturer: Indicates the cellular modem manufacturer.
- Vendor: Indicates cellular module Vendor.
- IMEI: International Mobile Equipment Identity.
- IMSI: International Mobile Subscriber Identity.

Status

- Cellular Connection: TIndicates the current state of the cellular data connection, up or down.
- **RSSI:** Received Signal Strength Indication.
- Frequency Band: TIndicates the current frequency band of the cellular module.
- MCC: Mobile Country Code.
- MNC: Mobile Network code.
- PCI: Physical Cell ID.
- Cell ID: Indicates the Cell Identifier.
- ICCID:

Integrated circuit card identifier - it is a unique number identifying the SIM card.

- **MDN:** Mobile Directory Number.
- **CPIN:** Indicates the SIM readiness. "READY" indicates that it's ready for operation.
- **COPS:** Current network operator.
- **RSRP:** Reference Signal Received Power.
- **RSRQ:** Reference Signal Received Quality.
- **TX_Powe:** Indicates the transmission power.
- **EARFCN :** Indicates the E-UTRA Absolute Radio Frequency Channel Number.
- **DL Bandwidth:** Indicates the Downlink Bandwidth.
- **UL Bandwidth:** Indicates the Uplink Bandwidth.
- **SINR:** Signal-to-Noise ratio in decibels.
- **Registration Status :** Indicates the Registration status.

Cellular Settings

Displays the configured settings associated with the Gateway cellular connection.

Select the **Cellular Settings** link under the Cellular tab to view the Cellular Settings.

CELLULAR Settings		
Making a change to some pulldowns on this page will automatically change the context below it, enabling you to fill only the appropriate fields for the change you have made.		
CELLULAR	Enable Disable	
AntennaSelect	Internal V	
Save		
SIM Unlock		
PIN		
Permanent 0 v		
Sim-Unlock		

APN Management

Use the APN Management screen to view and configure the Gateway's APN settings.

Select the **APN Management** link under the Cellular tab to view the APN Management screen.

APN Settings	
Making a change to some pulldowns on this page will automatically chan for the change you have made.	nge the context below it, enabling you to fill only the appropriate fields
Data APN	
Data1 APN Enable	●Enable ^O Disable
Data1 APN	vzwinternet
Data1 Packet Data Protocol (PDP) Context	3
Data1 PDP Type	IP v
Data2 APN Enable	○Enable [●] Disable
Data2 APN	
Data2 Packet Data Protocol (PDP) Context	5
Data2 PDP Type	IP v
Save	



Note: Users are unable to make changes to PDP Type.

Troubleshooting

This chapter provides information about resolving issues with the gateway connection using the broadband redirect messages, as well as general troubleshooting processes.

Connection issues

Use the information in this section to identify and resolve common connection issues.

No Wireless light

Symptom: The Wireless light, on the front panel, is off.

Cause: The Wi-Fi interface is disabled.

Solution:

- 1. On the Settings tab, click LAN, and then click Wi-Fi.
- 2. For Wi-Fi Interface, select Enable.
- 3. Click Save.

The Internet is not accessible but the user interface of the gateway is accessible

Symptom: No devices can connect to remote hosts, but can connect to LAN servers and the Gateway interface.

Cause: Broadband settings are incorrect.

Solution:

- 1. On the Settings tab, click Broadband.
- 2. On the **Status** page, check the connectivity status of the broadband link.
- 3. Restart the Gateway (if needed) to refresh the broadband connection.

LAN Issues

Use the information in this section to identify and resolve common local network issues.

IP address conflict

Symptom: One or more devices on the LAN display "address conflict" messages.

Cause: A device's settings are misconfigured.

Solution:

- 1. Open the network settings on the device.
- 2. Check the IP address configuration.

If the device should have a	Then
static IP address	Make sure the assigned address is outside the Gateway's DHCP pool (the range of addresses it assigns).
dynamic IP address	Make sure the device is configured to request an IP address using DHCP.

3. If the device is using DHCP, force it to renew its lease.

There is usually a button available in the device settings called **Renew Lease**, or something similar. Click this button to force the device to request a new IP address. If there is no obvious control, save the settings and restart the device.

Cause: Gateway DHCP settings are misconfigured, allowing it to assign addresses that should be static.

Solution:

- 1. On the Settings tab, click LAN, and then click DHCP.
- 2. Change the DHCP pool (IP address range) so that the static address is not part of the range.

A wireless device is not locating the gateway

Symptom: The Gateway is on, but devices do not find the Gateway in the Wi-Fi settings.



Note: If Wi-Fi Home Wi-Fi optimization is enabled, it will need to be disabled before you make make any Wi-Fi configuration changes.

Cause: SSID broadcast is disabled.

Solution:

- 1. On the Settings tab, click LAN, and then click Wi-Fi.
- 2. For SSID Broadcast, select Enable.

Cause: Wi-Fi is disabled.

Solution:

- 1. On the Settings tab, click LAN, and then click Wi-Fi.
- 2. For Wi-Fi Interface, select Enable.
- 3. Click Save.

Cannot connect to the Gateway

Symptom: Some or all devices are unable to connect to the Gateway over Wi-Fi.



Note: If Wi-Fi Home Wi-Fi optimization is enabled, it will need to be disabled before you make any Wi-Fi configuration changes.

Cause: Wi-Fi is disabled.

Solution:

- 1. On the Settings tab, click LAN, and then click Wi-Fi.
- 2. For Wi-Fi Interface, select Enable.
- 3. Click Save.

Cause: Wi-Fi is enabled, but devices are not using the correct authentication type.

Solution:

- 1. On the Settings tab, click LAN, and then click Wi-Fi.
- 2. Check the gateway's configured authentication type and compare it to the wireless device's configured authentication type to verify that the Gateway and the wireless device are using the same authentication type.

Cause: Older devices do not support WPA/WPA2 authentication.

Solution:

- If possible, connect older devices using Ethernet rather than Wi-Fi.
- Only if necessary, configure the Gateway to use WPA or no authentication.



Note: This presents security risks. If downgrading security is the only solution, set it only when older devices need to connect.

The wireless signal strength is weak

Symptom: Client devices display low signal power, and sometimes lose the Wi-Fi connection.



Note: If Wi-Fi Home Wi-Fi optimization is enabled, it will need to be disabled before you make any Wi-Fi configuration changes.

Cause: Wireless channel interference.

Solution:

- 1. Click the Wi-Fi tab, then either Primary 2.4 GHz or Primary 5 GHz.
- 2. Set the Wi-Fi Channel to Automatic.
- 3. Repeat steps 1 and 2 with the other radio, if needed.
- 4. Click Save.

Cause: The Gateway power is set too low.

Solution:

1. Click the Wi-Fi tab, then either Advanced 2.4 GHz or Advanced 5 GHz.

2. Change the **Power Level** value to the next highest setting.

In high-density areas, set the power level to the lowest value that allows clients to reliably connect throughout your home. This reduces interference with other nearby networks.

- 3. Repeat steps 1 and 2 with the other radio, if needed.
- 4. Click Save.

Cause: Distance or solid objects reduce the signal.

Solution:

Move the device nearer to the Gateway.

Metal and concrete walls can significantly reduce the Wi-Fi signal. Drywall and wood can also affect signal strength.

- Move the Gateway to a location nearer to the center of your dwelling, if needed.
- Increase the Wi-Fi power level:
 - a. Click the Wi-Fi tab, then either Advanced 2.4 GHz or Advanced 5 GHz.
 - b. Change the **Power Level** value to the next highest setting.
 - c. Click Save.

Cannot set a custom Wi-Fi password

Symptom: Attempting to change the Wi-Fi password results in an error.



Note: If Wi-Fi Home Wi-Fi optimization is enabled, it will need to be disabled before you make any Wi-Fi configuration changes.

Cause: Using WPA/WPA2 security, the custom Wi-Fi password is not long enough.

Solution:

Set a password at least 8 characters long.

A length of 16 characters prevents many brute-force password guessing attacks.

The German government recommends a minimum password length of 20 characters.

Passwords may be up to 63 characters long.

Cause: Using WEP security, the password must be a fixed length.

Solution:

- Set a WEP password as follows:
 - For 64-bit WEP, the password must be exactly 5 characters long or 10 hex digits long.
 - For 128-bit WEP, the password must be exactly 13 characters long or 26 hex digits long.

Cause: Invalid characters in the passphrase.

Solution:

• For highest compatibility, use only characters in the ASCII character set.

Some devices may support extended character sets for WPA passphrases, but the standards require ASCII-only.

Diagnostic issues

Use this section to identify and resolve common diagnostic issues.

Ping/Traceroute/DNS query does not respond

Symptom: On the Diagnostics *Troubleshoot* (page 76) page, attempting to run a Ping, Traceroute, or NSlookup test fails.

Cause: The host name or address is incorrect.

Solution:

- Ensure that you entered the correct host name or destination IP address in the Address text box.
- If you entered a host name, try replacing it with a known IP address.



Tip: Google's DNS server, 8.8.8.8, is configured to respond to Ping and Traceroute.

Cause: No connectivity to the Internet.

Solution:

Proceed to The Internet is not accessible but the user interface of the gateway is accessible (page 84).

Status lights

Use the status lights on the front of the Gateway to determine its status.



Front panel



Rear panel

Status light	Description
Power	Green. The power is on.
	Flashing green. The Gateway is starting.
	Red. The Gateway was unable to start.
	Red/green. Standard reset in progress.
	Flashing red. Factory reset in progress.
Broadband	<i>Blue</i> . The Gateway is connected to the provider network. <i>Red</i> . No IP address, or authentication failed.
WAN	Green Cellular WAN connection is within the configured "RSSI good" range.
	Flashing green (all). WAN sync in progress.

Status light	Description
	Amber WAN connection is within the configured "RSSI fair" range.
	<i>Red</i> WAN Connection is within the configured "RSSI poor" range (consider repositioning the NVG558).
Wi-Fi	Green. Wi-Fi is enabled on either or both radios.
	Slow flashing amber. WPS data or guest SSID pairing on configured radio (2.4 GHz or 5 GHz). Button was pressed for less than 3 seconds.
	<i>Fast flashing amber</i> . Button was pressed for more than 3 seconds. This is an unsupported mode. Please wait until the LED stops flashing before proceeding.
	Red. Wi-Fi network failure.
	<i>Flashing red</i> . WPS timeout or conflict (session overlap). Returns to previous state after 30 seconds.

Corporate Headquarters CommScope · Hickory · North Carolina · 28602 · USA www.commscope.com